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PROCEETDTINGS

(Transcript follows in sequence from Volume

COMMISSIONER CLARK: All right. If everybody
would take their seats, we are going to get
started. In an effort to increase the efficiency,
the Chairman asked me to take over and see if we
could wrap this up by three o'clock today.

The Chairman will be joining us back in a few
minutes, but we are going to go ahead and get
started. I have no script. I have no list of
witnesses, so we are going to be playing a lot of
this by ear for the next hour, but I believe we are
at FPL, call your next witness.

MS. MONCADA: Thank you, Commissioner Clark.
FPL calls Scott Bores.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: Mr. Bores, have you been
sworn 1in?

THE WITNESS: I have not.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: Would you please stand
and raise your right hand?

Whereupon,
SCOTT BORES
was called as a witness, having been first duly sworn to

speak the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

premier-reporting.com

Premier Reporting (850) 894-0828 Reported by: Debbie Krick



2256

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

truth, was examined and testified as follows:
THE WITNESS: I do.
COMMISSIONER CLARK: Thank you. You may be
seated.
MS. MONCADA: Thank you. May we proceed?
COMMISSIONER CLARK: You may.
MS. MONCADA: Thank you.
EXAMINATION
BY MS. MONCADA:

Q Mr. Bores, could you please state your full
name for the record and your business address?

A Scott Bores, 700 Universe Boulevard, Juno
Beach, Florida.

Q Thank you.

By whom are you employed and what is your
position?

A Florida Power & Light Company. I am the
Vice-President of Finance.

Q Did you prepare and cause to be filed 63 pages
of direct testimony on February 28th, and an errata to
that testimony on April 29th of this year?

A Yes.

Q Other than that errata, do you have any
changes or revisions to your direct testimony?

A No, I do not.
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1 Q If T asked you the same questions contained in

2 that testimony, would your answers be the same?

3 A Yes.

4 MS. MONCADA: Commissioner Clark, I would ask
5 that Mr. Bores' direct testimony be inserted into

6 the record as though read.

7 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: So ordered.

8 MS. MONCADA: Thank you.

9 (Whereupon, prefiled direct testimony of Scott

10 Bores was inserted.)
11
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BY MS. MONCADA:

Q Mr. Bores, are you also sponsoring exhibits
SRB-1 through SRB-8 to your direct testimony?

A Yes, I am.

Q And were these prepared under your direction
or supervision?

A Yes.

MS. MONCADA: Commissioner Clark, these have

been presided on staff's list as 125 through 132.
BY MS. MONCADA:

Q Mr. Bores, would you please provide a summary

of the topics addressed in your testimony to the

Commission?
A Certainly.
Good afternoon, Commissioners. My direct

testimony describes the financial policies that enable
FPL's financial strength and credit quality, including
equity ratio and return on equity. I also testify
regarding how these policies, along with a four-year
plan enabled by the tax adjustment mechanism, the solar
and battery base rate adjustment mechanism and the storm
cost recovery mechanism will allow customers to avoid
two years of general base rate increases in 2028 and
2029.

Approval of FPL's four-year rate plan will
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allow us to continue delivering the value proposition
that our customers have come to expect.
Q Thank you, Mr. Bores.
MS. MONCADA: Commissioner Clark, Mr. Bores is
available for cross-examination.
CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Ms. Christensen, your
witness.

MS. CHRISTENSEN: Thank you.

EXAMINATION

BY MS. CHRISTENSEN:

Q And good afternoon, Mr. Bores.

A Good afternoon, Ms. Christensen.

Q It seems like we have done this a few times
during this case.

A We have.

Q But now we are doing it for the Commission.

So you filed your direct testimony on February

28th, 20257

A Yes. That is correct.

Q And in that testimony, you said you were the
Vice-President of Finance for FPL, correct?

A Yes, I did.

Q And you have been in that position for
three-and-a-half years?

A Yes. That i1is correct.
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1 Q And prior to that position, you were a senior
2 director of finance and planning and analysis from 2015
3 through 2022, correct?

4 A Yes, that is also correct.

5 Q And you are a Certified Public Accountant in

6 Georgia but you are not a CPA in Florida, correct?

7 A Correct. There was no need to be a CPA in

8 Florida for what I do.

9 Q Okay. On page five of your testimony, lines

10 four through seven, you discuss the purpose of your

11 testimony, and you say that moving forward, FPL's

12 ability to continue supporting new customer growth and

13 provide all customer excellent service, including high

14 reliability and affordable bills, depends on the

15 continuation of its capital investment plan, correct?

16 A Yes. That is correct.
17 Q So one of the points you focused on relates to
18 customer service -- relating to customer service is the

19 affordability of bills?

20 A Yes, I do talk about affordability.

21 Q Okay. And I want to focus on the

22 affordability issue.

23 As the person responsible for financial
24 management, you have not received any specific

25 affordability guidance from management to guide your

premier-reporting.com
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work related to that task, have you?

A I wouldn't say I have received specific
guidance, but I think affordability is something we take
into consideration as part of developing our rate case
and ultimately the four-year plan that we put forth
before this commission.

Q Okay. And you would agree the main check you
use for customer affordability is ultimately the bill
impact?

A I think that is the, I will say the final
ultimate litmus test. But I think the Commission,
especially in the TECO order, put together a whole
framework in assessing affordability and ensuring that
rates are fair, just and reasonable.

And part of what we do in determining
affordability is looking at what do customers get for
that. That includes looking at the reliability. That
includes looking at our O&M performance and driving
costs outing of the business so we can continue to
provide an affordable proposition to our customers.

Q All right. Well, let's talk a little bit
about how you have been driving costs out of the
business.

You have projects such as Project Velocity and

Project Momentum to find efficiencies in the business

premier-reporting.com
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during the four-year periods of the last settlements, is
that correct?

A Yes. Project Momentum, Project Accelerate and
then most recently, Project Velocity.

Q Okay. Isn't it true that you believe that the
efficiencies and savings will result in more affordable
bills and lower bills -- more affordable bills and lower
bills, correct?

A I am sorry, can you rephrase that question?

Q Absolutely.

Isn't it true you believe that the
efficiencies and savings you gain from those programs
will result in more affordable bills by -- and lowering
the overall bill, correct?

A I would say it a little different. I would
say those programs that we have already been through, we
have found billions of dollars of efficiencies that are
reflected in this case, and ultimately the bills we have
today and have presented as part of this case into the
future.

Q And you would agree that any efficiency
savings found during the settlement after base rates are
set would not hit the customer bills during the
four-year period because base rates do not change during

settlement terms to account for these efficiencies?
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A Yes. This is how it's worked in the past.
These four-year plans are great in that they enable us
to focus on the business and find efficiencies.

Q Okay.

A And at the end of the four-year term, those
efficiencies benefit in lower revenue requirements and
lower bills for customers.

Q Okay. So you would -- it would be fair to say
that FPL would keep the dollar savings associated with
any efficiency gains during a settlement or stay-out
period unless those savings would either cause the
company to earn outside of its range, which will not
happen with a noncash mechanism like a reserve
amortization mechanism, correct?

A Yes. I this take exception with FPL will
keep. FPL does not keep the dollars. Any dollars that
are created ultimately, with the case of a noncash
mechanism like the RSAM, we have currently enure or
create RSAM.

RSAM can only be used for the benefit of
customers to offset expenses, make investments and cover
those revenue requirements. But, yes, in the absence of
a noncash mechanism, as long as we are staying within
our authorized range, that will impact the ROE.

Q Okay. And the only affordability guidance

premier-reporting.com
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1 that you provided your employees during this case is to
2 focus on business efficiencies, correct?

3 A I wouldn't say it's Just business

4 efficiencies, right. Ultimately, the affordability

5 comes back to ensuring fair, just and reasonable rates.

6 Part of that is also providing excellent customer

7 service, which is something we focus on every day.

8 To me, it's the entire value proposition of

9 what we do. Ensuring we make smart investments for our
10 customers --

11 Q All right.

12 A -- that continue to drive fuel costs out of

13 the bill.

14 Q Now, I know at some point in the -- we have

15 had several depositions, and I know at the first

lo deposition, you were asked regarding how your employees
17 were to be accountable, or those who are accountable to
18 you, how they were accountable to you for making FPL's
19 rates more affordable. And I think the bottom line of
20 that discussion was that you focused on making the bills
21 lower, and that you focused on affordable --

22 efficiencies, and that's what you use to address

23 affordability. 1Is it something different than today?

24 A I think we are phrasing slightly two different

25 questions, and it may be helpful if I can at least read

premier-reporting.com
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the context of the deposition, or i1if we could put that
up so I can refresh myself.

Q Yeah. Absolutely. If you could turn to page
14, T think we have depositions. We can hand it out for
you, and I don't know if everybody else has a copy of
it, but --

MS. MONCADA: Ms. Christensen, I do not.
MS. CHRISTENSEN: Okay. I think we can

provide you a copy of Mr. Bores' deposition.
BY MS. CHRISTENSEN:

Q This would be the May 9th deposition on page
14. And if you want to take a look at the questions
starting at line 10, and then I think your response
continues from there and on to the top of the next page.

A Yeah. So this question here on page 14 is a
little bit different than the question you asked me.
How do I hold the FPL team accountable at the end of the
day? From a financial perspective, I hold them
accountable for hitting their operating budgets. That's
ensuring we hit our O&M targets to ensure we are driving
down our operating costs. We set aggressive targets
each year to try and find those efficiencies.
Ultimately, as I said earlier, that translates into
lower bills at the end of the day.

So that is how, from a financial standpoint, I
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hole the team accountable. I think that's a little bit
differently than how do we assess affordability, or what
are some of the metrics we look at.

Q Okay. And then again, you were addressing
affordability only from the financial perspective, so
the only guidance you gave to your employees was to look
and focus on business efficiencies, is that fair?

A When you say my employees, can you just
clarify what you mean?

Q Employees under your supervision, control,
answer to you.

A Yeah. So I have roughly 60 employees who
directly report to me, and that is something I do. I
hold them accountable to make sure I hit my financial
targets that are established for my business unit.

Q Okay. And you do not set a specific goal to
have the end result that your rates will be lower and
more affordable customers, that was not a specific goal
you set for this rate case, correct?

A No. I think ultimately, it's a balance at the
end of the day, Commissioners. We need to make
investments to continue to maintain our reliability,
invest in our generation fleet, invest in our T&D
infrastructure, but we also have to push to find cost

efficiencies to ensure, at the end of the day, our bill
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1 impacts are reasonable, and stay balanced, and grow less
2 than inflation, or align with inflation. And that's

3 what we do. It's a balance every day to make sure we

4 can provide safe and reliable service, and, at the end

5 of the day, have reasonable bill impacts.

6 Q Okay. Well, let's turn to page nine of your
7 testimony, lines 13 through 16. This is where -- hold
8 on one -- on line 13, you say: FPL's proposal reflects

9 a continuation of the financial policies previously

10 approved by the Commission, and under which FPL has

11 operated successfully, correct?

12 A That is correct.

13 Q And then you go on to say: There is no sound
14 reason to change the regulatory framework that has

15 benefited FPL's customers for so long, correct?

16 A That 1s also correct.

17 Q And the framework you were referring to here
18 is the terms approved by the Commission under settlement
19 agreements, correct?
20 A I can't say with specificity, I have been at
21 the company about 14 years, that that framework has only
22 been approved under settlement agreements. I know our
23 equity ratio of 59.6 has been in place for roughly 25
24 years now. I don't know if that was all the result of

25 settlement agreements or not.

premier-reporting.com
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Q Okay. And on page 10, lines eight through 12,
you discuss the continuation of the noncash flexible
amortization mechanism, correct?

A Yes. I would say continued authorization of a
noncash mechanism.

Q Okay. And the noncash mechanism you are
referring to here is the tax adjustment mechanism, or
the TAM, correct?

A Yes. That 1is correct.

Q And isn't it true that a noncash flexible
amortization mechanism has never been approved for FPL
outside the give-and-take of a settlement, that you are
aware of?

A I am going to say, yes, that I am aware of. I
think the '09 rate case wasn't flexible. I think it was
a flowback the surplus with theoretical reserve. I
can't remember with specificity.

Q Okay. And I think that was a straight line

flowback over a four-year period, or something similar

to that?

A That sounds reasonable.

Q Okay. And this noncash flexible amortization
mechanism you refer to here is the same thing -- I am

sorry. Isn't it true that the noncash flexible

amortization mechanism -- strike that question, and I
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will ask you the next question.

The flexible amortization you were talking
about within the discussion here, your bullet .13,
through lines 21 on page 10, the flexibility of the
amortization you are talking about is the ability to
credit or debit the TAM to keep you earning within the
Commission's authorized range, correct?

A I am sorry, I want to make sure you said lines
13 through 20 something. That is the SoBRA.

Q Oh, I am sorry. Then it's the one above that,
eight through 12.

A Yeah. Sorry. Can you repeat the question?

Q Yeah. And I am just trying to get at when you
use the word flexibility in that bullet point, the
flexibility of the amortization mechanism, the noncash
mechanism, what you are talking about the ability to
credit or debit the TAM to keep you earning within the
Commission's authorized range, correct?

A Yes. That's correct. Just very similar to
what we have done with the RSAM in the past.

Q Okay. Now, Mr. Bores, as the Vice-President
of Finance, are you generally familiar with the
conditions under which FPL can make dividend payments to
NextEra Energy?

A I am going to say generally. When it --
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dividend payments are the result of balancing our

capital structure. What we try to do every

setting our plan and working through our forecast is we

look at how much capital to we need to raise to support

the new investments we are going to make in
debt and equity, how much revenues and cash
collect into the business? And ultimately,
ensuring we target to have our equity ratio
investor sources at 59.6.

Q Okay.

A Some periods that may mean I need

dividend to the parent to do that --

MS. CHRISTENSEN: Chairman, I think we are
going a little bit beyond what we question asked.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: I think the question he is

answering is exactly that. If you would continue,
please.
THE WITNESS: I am sorry, sometimes we need to

make dividend payments to our parent to ensure we
stay at a 59.6. Other times, they need to infuse
equity into FPL to ensure we come up to a 59.6.

It's just a balance and a target at the end of the

day.

BY MS. CHRISTENSEN:

Q Okay. So you would agree that FPL is

year when

the terms of
are going to
it's

from

to pay a
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generally not limited by the provisions of its first
mortgage bonds in the amount of dividends it can pay to
NextEra Energy, correct?

A So I don't know with specificity what the
first mortgage bonds require. That's probably a great
question for the treasury team who monitors that. I
assume we need to maintain ample liquidity in the
business to be able to pay our interest payments and
satisfy those obligations.

Q Ask we go to J2739DD-?

And that should be MFR F. And can you look at
the second paragraph below the table on there and read
what that says?

A So I think I have an excerpt of a 10-K in
front of me.

Q And I believe the second paragraph under that
table says: NEE's charter does not limit the dividends
that may be paid on its common stock, and FPL's mortgage
securing FPL's first mortgaged bonds contains provisions
which, under certain conditions, restrict the payment of
dividends and other distributions to NEE. These
restrictions do not currently limit FPL's ability to pay
dividends to NEE. Does that sound correct to you?

A Yeah. I think it's roughly what I was talking

about. If we don't have ample liquidity in the business
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1 to be able to make our interest payments or satisfy the
2 debt obligations that are coming due in the short-term,
3 the banks aren't going to let us make a dividend up to
4 NEE. They are going to want to keep that cash in FPL to
5 satisfy the obligation, just -- I would say just like a
6 the mortgage. You have got to have ample ligquidity to
7 pay your interest payment or, you know, they are not

8 going to let you spend on your credit cards and other

9 things.

10 Q Okay. So you would also agree that the

11 unappropriated retained earnings balance is generally
12 significantly in excess of the achieved book net

13 operating income that is closed to retain earnings in

14 any given year, correct?

15 MS. MONCADA: Can you break that question
16 down? There was a plot in that.
17 THE WITNESS: Thank you.

18 BY MS. CHRISTENSEN:

19 Q Well, let me just go through it slowly, then.
20 You would he also agree that the
21 unappropriated earned -- or retained earnings balance is

22 generally significantly in excess of the achieved book
23 net operating income, are we good so far?
24 A Yes. It would be helpful to see an example.

25 I don't have those numbers memorized or in front of me,

premier-reporting.com
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so 1if we could look at something, that may help me
better follow this line of questioning.

Q Well, unfortunately, I don't think I have an
example to show you, but what I will ask you this is --
okay, so the retained earnings balance, is that
generally significantly in excess of the achieved book
net operating income that is closed to retained earnings
in any given year?

MS. MONCADA: Commissioner Clark, I think
that's exactly what Mr. Bores was saying he needs
to actually see in front of him in order to answer.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: Right. I think the
witness can answer yes or no. If you don't know,
you don't know.

THE WITNESS: I don't know without having a
balance sheet and income statement in front of me.
It's hard for me to make that.

BY MS. CHRISTENSEN:

Q Okay. And let me then try the next question.

Achieved book operating income has been, for

the past 12 years plus, calculated over -- after the
amortization of the reserve amount to depreciation
expense in the income statement, is that correct?

A So I think the question you are asking me does

our net operating income consider the impacts of using
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the RSAM. If that is the question, the answer is yes.

Q Okay. And I -- yes, okay.

And FPL is not prohibited from dividending to
NEE the total amount of book earnings it achieves and
reports in the annual reporting period as reflected on
the FPSC earnings surveillance reports, correct?

A It's hard for me to say. I would say, yes, we
are, 1in the fact that we are governed by the Commission
in ultimately what our allowed equity ratio is. So I
have got to balance that equity ratio to ultimately
determine how much of my net operating income I need to
retain in the business versus dividend up to the parent.

Q Okay. Other than being constrained by the
fact that you are maintaining the 59.6 percent equity
ratio, there is no other limitation I think you
discussed here today on the amount of money that you can
distribute up to NextEra Energy, correct?

A Not to my knowledge sitting here today. There
may be covenants and debt agreements outside of the
first mortgage bonds that have some restrictions, but
nothing that I can think of today, other than
maintaining our appropriate equity ratio.

Q Okay. Thank you.

And I think, on page 13, and you start talking

about the financial strength of FPL. And specifically
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on page 13, lines six through seven, you say that for
capital market participants such as FPL, credit ratings

serve as a function to credit scores for individuals,

correct?
A Yes. I say —--
Q Similar function, I am sorry.
A -- similar function to what they do for

individual borrowers.

Q Okay. And then you say: The individuals with
higher credit scores are more likely to find that
financial institutions are willing to lend them money at
lower financing rates than people with lower credit
scores, correct?

A That is correct.

Q And then you go on, at lines 18 through 19,
you say: Borrowers such as FPL with better credit
ratings pay a lower interest rate such as the credit
spread, which is the charge added to the benchmark rate,
correct?

A Yes.

Q Would you agree that the 30-year and the
ten-year treasury are used as benchmarks for long-term
debt?

A Yes. 1It's depending on the tenor of debt that

we are i1ssuing ultimately that determines the benchmark
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rate, but most times, we are issuing 10- or 30-year
debt.

Q And the overnight fund rate is used for
benchmarking short-term debt, correct?

A Looks like most of the time, correct.

Q Okay. And isn't it true that the company's
credit spread is based on FPL's credit matrix, which is
based on the FFO or cash, cash received to debt and,
therefore, a noncash mechanism like the RSAM does not
factor into FPL's credit spread?

MS. MONCADA: Objection, compound.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: Can you split it, Ms.
Christensen?

MS. CHRISTENSEN: I don't know that I can
because these are the factors that would have to be
considered to get to the crux of the guestion.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: All right. Do it again
and do it slow.

MS. CHRISTENSEN: That I can do.

BY MS. CHRISTENSEN:

Q Isn't it true that the company's credit spread
is based on FPL's credit matrix, which is based on FFO
or cash, cash received to debt, and then this is
conclusion, and, therefore, a noncash mechanism like the

RSAM does not factor into FPL's credit spread? Does
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that make sense?

A You said credit matrix or credit metrics? I

want to make sure --

Q Metrics.

A Okay.

Q I am sorry. Maybe it's my --

A The accent? Yes. That's correct.

Ultimately, what the rating agencies are looking at is
how much cash are we taking into the business to be able
to satisfy our fixed debt obligations. And that's a
function of your -- essentially your operating cash
flow, or your FFO, as a percentage of your total debt
balance.

Q Okay. And on page 15, lines 4 and 5, you say:
The rating agencies view Florida as having a
constructive regulatory environment, correct?

A Yes. That is correct.

Q And then you site Moody's opinion that talks
about the timely recovery for prudently recovered costs,
including cost recovery mechanisms, correct?

A I am sorry, what line, just so I'm following?

Q It's a little bit further down. If you go to
line five, and it kind of goes down through line seven.

A Yes.

Q Okay. And then you also cite S&P, who said
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1 Florida is one of only six states that is deemed most
2 credit supportive, noting the projected test years and

3 timely cost recovery mechanisms, correct?

4 A Yes. That is correct.

5 Q Isn't it true that neither of these statements
6 -- in either of these statements that you quote, they

7 cite to a noncash mechanism?

8 A That 1s correct. Neither one cites a noncash

9 mechanism.

10 0 Okay. And isn't it also true that neither

11 quote from the rating agencies you cited mentions high
12 ROEs or high equity ratios as the reason Florida is

13 viewed as constructive?

14 A I think I view that a little differently. I
15 think it's inherent in a constructive regulatory

16 environment that they provide the utility an opportunity
17 to have the financial strength based on the risk

18 profile. And I think that's one of the great things

19 about Florida, is that it's allowed us to maintain that
20 financial strength for an extended period of time.
21 Q And -- but my question to you was, neither of
22 the quotations that you cited from those rating agencies
23 uses, or suggests that high ROEs or high equity ratios
24 are the reason Florida is viewed as constructive, the

25 quotes that you chose for your testimony, correct?
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1 A I disagree. It talks about stable cash flow
2 in Moody's, and I think having a strong ROE and an

3 equity ratio is a hallmark of stable cash flows.

4 Q On line -- on page 16, line 11, you say that
5 one of the four principle policies is maintaining ample
6 liquidity, correct?

7 A Correct.

8 Q When you say ample liquidity, are you asking
9 for your ROE and equity ratio to be set such the

10 customers have to pay for every potential unforeseen

11 catastrophic event in the future?

12 A No, not at all. I think if we look back in
13 history, we are saying we need to be prepared for the
14 unexpected. Whether you go back to the Great Recession
15 of 2008-2009, you look at the storms back in 2004-2005,

16 the COVID pandemic. I think more recently, we had a

17 significant run-up in fuel in 2022, a $2 billion
18 under-recovery. On top of that, we had over $1 billion
19 in storm restoration costs. We were able to pay all our

20 vendors and spread that recovery over a long period of

21 time for our customers because we had ample ligquidity.

22 We didn't just run the business on the razors
23 edge. We had the ligquidity to go get money from the

24 banks or from the markets to be able to pay those

25 vendors and keep our business running for our customers.
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1 Q And I appreciate that answer, but I -- on line
2 three 13, you also talk about asking for -- let me

3 strike that and restart the question.

4 On line 13, you say you are asking for a

5 competitive ROE for investors consistent with the

6 company's risk profile and market factors, correct?

7 A That is correct.

8 Q And isn't it true that FPL is asking for an

9 ROE that is 140 basis points higher than all other

10 electric utilities in Florida, TECO being the highest at
11 10.5 percent?

12 A Simple math would say yes.

13 Q And isn't it also true, subject to check, that
14 FPL is asking for an ROE that is more than 200 basis

15 points higher than the average awarded ROE for 2024 of
16 9.83 percent, as you can see in Mr. Coyne's Exhibit

17 JMC-67

18 A Yes, but I think as Mr. Coyne talked about

19 today, 1t also depends on the company's risk
20 postsecondary file, and Florida has an above average
21 risk profile.
22 Q And then on page 16, lines 15 through 18, you
23 talk about seeking a mechanism for prompt storm cost
24 recovery. FPL has never had a storm cost recovery

25 mechanism outside of settlement before, correct?
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1 A Not to my knowledge.

2 Q Okay. And before the SCRM was developed in

3 settlement, FPL had an annual storm accrual, and it used
4 its accrual to pay for storm costs, correct?

5 A I don't know.

6 Q Okay. And if you are aware, prior to the

7 SCRM, was it usual for FPL to provide actuarial studies
8 regarding the storm and the appropriate storm accrual in
9 base rate cases?

10 A I know I have seen those in the past. I don't
11 know how frequently they were required to be filed with
12 the Commission.

13 Q Okay. And when the storm costs are greater

14 than the accrual account, would you agree that FPL can
15 petition the Commission to recover reasonable and

lo prudent storm costs not already covered by earnings

17 within its range?

18 A I don't know with specificity. I would say

19 that seems to make sense, and I think that's kind of how
20 our SCRM works today if we have costs above the storm
21 reserve.
22 Q Okay. On page 18, lines one through nine, you
23 cite the one case in your recent history where the
24 Commission made a decision to disallow 90 percent of

25 your request, which was not a settlement, and that
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1 cautioned you to be downgraded; is that correct?

2 A Correct.

3 Q And that was the 2008 rate proceeding

4 specifically, docket 0080677-EI, correct?

5 A Subject to check, vyes, I will agree with that
6 docket number.

7 Q Okay. And I want to clarify, you are not

8 suggesting with the reference to the 2008 rate case that
9 the Commission has to approve all or a majority of FPL's
10 request or there will be a downgrade from the rating

11 agencies, correct?

12 A No. I think ultimately it's a balance. I

13 think when you ask for an amount of money, and

14 ultimately get greater than 90 percent of that

15 disallowed, the agencies start to worry. How are they
lo going to generate, or have sufficient cash in the

17 business to maintain their credit metrics? How are they
18 going to continue to provide safe and reliable service?
19 And so I think that was ultimately the
20 result -- or what led to the downgrade. It was —-- I
21 will call it the sudden shock in change of course of
22 action.
23 Q Okay. And the downgrade we are talking about
24 is Moody's rating going from an A2 to an Al, correct?

25 A Yes, I believe that's correct. It was a one
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1 notch downgrade.

2 Q And then S&P rating for FPL went from an A to
3 a A-, correct?

4 A Correct.

5 Q And S&P's rating returned to its previous A

6 rating in December of 2019, correct?

7 A Yes, 10 years later.

8 Q Okay. And I would ask to have a confidential
9 exhibit passed out.

10 And, Mr. Bores, can you pull out the item

11 behind the tab marked OPC 336C? And I don't think the
12 name and the date is confidential, but if you could

13 please take a look at that and let me know if I can

14 articulate that?

15 MS. MONCADA: Commissioner Clark, I would Jjust
16 like to note a timely objection here. I -- and for
17 the record, I am going to allow her to -- I don't
18 have an objection to her continuing to ask the

19 question, but based on some comments from Advisors
20 earlier this week, they wanted us to make timely

21 objections at the time that the documents were

22 presented.

23 My objection on this is that it is an

24 incomplete document. He is being presented with

25 page one of a document that's approximately seven
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pages. I can count them if you all need them to,

but I have a completeness objection on -- with

respect to this document.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: Objection noted.

MS. CHRISTENSEN: And I have absolutely no
objection if FPL wants to submit the remainder of
the document for completion for this to be
completed in the record, I have no objection to
that, and if we could do at that at a later point.
We were just excerpting the document, but if they
feel the remainder of that document needs to be
submitted, that's fine with us.

COMMISSIONER CLARK: If the witness feels that
he can't draw any conclusions on the guestions
based on the limited amount of information
presented, he needs to just say so.

MS. CHRISTENSEN: Okay.

BY MS. CHRISTENSEN:

Q But I guess back to my pending question, which
was, Mr. Bores, can you take a look at the date and the
name of the document, and is that information such that
I can articulate it?

A I believe at this point in time, we could say
the agency and the year.

Q Okay. And would you agree that this is an
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1 excerpt from the Moody's rating agency dated January

2 19th, 20102

3 A Yes, it is.

4 Q Okay. And you are familiar with Moody's

5 rating agency documentation regarding FPL?

) A I am.

7 Q Okay. And can you read the last paragraph to
8 yourself? And would you agree that that last paragraph
9 relates to the 2008 rate case you discussed?

10 A It does.

11 Q Okay. And that's all the questions I have on
12 that document.

13 I would take you back to your testimony, page
14 18, lines 19. And you talk about the 2010 settlement
15 which gave temporary assurance to investors that enabled
16 FPL to make the necessary capital investments, correct?
17 A That is correct.

18 Q And under the 2010 settlement, FPL received
19 less than the billion dollars it was asking that year,
20 correct?
21 A That i1s my understanding.
22 Q Okay. And on page 21 of your testimony, you
23 talk about some of the historical challenges that FPL
24 has had during its recent history, would that be

25 correct?
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A Yes.
Q Okay. And one of those is the back-to-back
2005 2000 -- I am sorry, 2004-2005 hurricane season

where FPL's territory was impacted by multiple

hurricanes?
A Correct.
Q And to the best of your knowledge, did FPL

receive a credit downgrade during that period?

A I don't know.

Q Okay. Would you agree that FPL did not have a
noncash mechanism like the RSAM during the 2004-2005
time period?

A I do not believe we did.

Q Okay. And then you also talk about, I
believe, the 2016 to 2020 hurricanes?

A Yes.

Q Okay. And FPL also did not have a credit
downgrade during that period, did they?

A No, we did not.

Q Okay. And you talk about the COVID 19
pandemic, and all of the ensuing credit and capital
market volatility that ensued, correct?

A Correct.

Q FPL did not receive a credit down -- credit

downgrade during the COVID 19 pandemic, did you?
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1 A No, but as I was talking about earlier,

2 Commissioners, I think that's because we had the strong
3 financial position to weather the storm.

4 This was an event outside of our control that
5 I think none of us saw forthcoming, and during that time
6 period, the credit market tightened, the banking market
7 tightened. Accessing commercial paper to run the

8 business became very difficult. So being a top tier

9 issuer, and having a strong financial position, allowed
10 us to keep running the business and provide safe and

11 reliable service to our customers.

12 Q Okay. And looking at page 24 of your

13 testimony, you testified that from 2020 through 2023,
14 the credit downgrades for regulated electric sectors

15 have outpaced upgrades by a ratio of more than three to
16 one, correct?

17 A Correct.

18 Q And then on page 25, starting at line 22 and
19 going through the top of page 26, line two, you say that
20 in February 2024, S&P revised its industry outlook to
21 negative, reflecting the industry's high percentage of
22 companies with negative outlooks and that operate with
23 only minimal financial cushion from a downgrade -- from
24 their downgrade threshold, correct?

25 A That 1s correct.
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1 Q And FPL's 2024 credit rating -- FPL's 2024

2 credit rating agencies outlook is stable, correct?

3 A Again, correct. And I attribute a lot of that
4 to the financial position that we are in today.

5 Q Okay. 2And isn't it true that FPL's strong

6 credit rating -- credit ratings give it a significant

7 advantage in the market, right?

8 A As it comes to issuing debt, yes. It's like a
9 homeowner with a high credit rating, you get a more

10 favorable borrowing terms and better access to capital
11 than those with a lower credit rating.

12 Q Okay. And then on page 28, lines nine through
13 10, you say that FPL's strong credit ratings allow it to
14 maintain a favorable credit spread over borrowers with
15 weaker quality, correct?

16 A Correct.

17 Q And then on line 12 of page 29, you say that
18 no single component of '2]1 settlement is sufficient on
19 its own to maintain's FPL's credit positions, you would
20 agree that all the components of the '21 settlement were
21 the product of give and take between the parties to that
22 agreement, correct?
23 A Yes. That is how the settlement agreement
24 came together.

25 Q Okay. And you would agree that regulatory lag
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1 can have negative impact on a regulated electric IOU's
2 financial position, correct?

3 A Yes. Regulatory lag impacts the amount of

4 cash flow you have coming into the business and

5 ultimately could impact your financial position.

6 Q Isn't it true that under Florida's regulatory
7 framework, an electric IOU can seek recovery of non-base
8 rate investments and/or expenses through the fuel

9 clause, the capacity clause, environmental conservation
10 and storm protection recovery clauses?

11 A Yes, that is true.

12 Q Okay. And do these clauses allow for factors
13 for projected test year investments and expenses, as

14 well as annual true-up of actual under- and

15 over-recoveries?

16 A Yes, but I think as we saw in 2022, there are
17 times where you need to spread that cost out to ensure
18 your bills remains affordable for customers given what
19 may be happening in the economy.
20 o] Okay. And isn't it true that over the years,
21 the Commission has approved numerous midcourse

22 corrections through the fuel clause?

23 A They have.
24 Q Okay. And you would agree that the company's
25 financial position -- financial position maintained --
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let me start that again.

You would agree that the company's financial
position is maintained and kept strong in part due to
these numerous annual cost recovery clauses in Florida?

A I think that's one piece. If you step back
and carve fuel out as a pass-through in cost recovery,
roughly 85 percent of our remaining revenues are
recovered through base rates. And so, to me, yes,
clauses 1s a factor. Every utility has clauses or
riders, so it -- yes, 1t helps.

Q Were you here when Mr. Wright took Mr. Coyne
through the calculation showing that 40 percent of the

revenue was collected through the fuel clauses?

A Through the fuel clauses?

Q Or through clause recovery.

A Yes. And I said if you exclude fuel --
Q Okay.

A -— 85 percent is roughly base rates.

Q All right. Looking at page 32, you say that
even companies with moderately strong credit rating risk
a downgrade if it were to put pressure on its balance
sheets by stacking financial obligations such as
incremental debt for everyday operations; do you see
that?

A Yes, but I think the sentence goes on, so we
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1 will see where the question goes if we need to bring all

2 of that in.

3 Q Do you believe that FPL is a moderately strong

4 credit rating -- moderately strong credit rating

5 company?

6 A As compared to what?

7 Q Well, as you -- as compared to other

8 utilities.

9 A Yes. As I said a few times, I think given the
10 financial position this commission has enabled, yes, FPL
11 has a stronger credit quality than some of the other
12 utilities in the industry.

13 Q Okay. And considering you think that FPL is a
14 moderately strong credit rating company, can you

15 identify a fully strong credit rating company?

16 A I think Berkshire Hathaway is probably the
17 best example I can come up. They are Apple. I mean,
18 they are sitting on hundreds of billions of dollars of
19 cash that they don't know what to do with, and have

20 minimal debt. So I would view that as a very, very

21 strong credit rating.

22 Q Okay. Other than those two, that's the kind
23 of company you are talking about?

24 A Yeah. I think a lot of these tech companies

25 have significant amounts of cash. They are making
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significant investments these days into AI, like, they
are viewed as very, very strong credit quality with
minimal debt.

Q Okay. Do you know if any of the companies in

Mr. Coyne's proxy group have a moderately strong credit

rating?

A I don't know. That's a better question for
Mr. Coyne.

Q Okay. Did you use Mr. Coyne's proxy group to

determine FPL's appropriate equity ratio?

A No, we did not.

Q Okay. On page 33 of your direct testimony,
you start your discussion in earnest about the RSAM,
correct?

A Correct.

Q And on page 35, you say: From 2022 to 2024 of
the current settlement period, the company used the RSAM
to keep its book earnings from 2022 through the first
half of 2024 at a level to continue to attract investors
for capital supply purposes, correct?

A Yes. I think, as you saw, what's happened in
the market since early '22, as interest rates began to
rise, and the ten-year treasury moved from, I am going
to call it roughly 1.7 percent to over five percent,

investors wanted a higher return. They could take their
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1 money that was earning a risk-free rate of Jjust under

2 two percent and suddenly get a five-percent return risk
3 free.

4 So it as a risky utility that has rising

5 interest rates, rising inflation and a capital intensive
6 investment program, vyes, they demanded a higher return.
7 Q Well, let me ask you this: Would you agree

8 with this, that investors do not view noncash earnings

9 like the use of the RSAM as sustainable?

10 A I do agree with that, and I think that's why
11 we have these four-year plans, and they work very well.
12 It's a balance. We get some cash and we get some

13 noncash. And ultimately, once that noncash expires at
14 the end of the term, we come in for a new rate plan,

15 like we are here today, to get some cash. And it's that
16 constant balance and that predictability that ultimately
17 gets investors comfortable.

18 Q Okay. And so you are looking at this mainly
19 from an investor standpoint?

20 A I thought that was the nature of the question.
21 Q Okay. On page 35, you say, lines five through
22 six, you say: Ultimately, however, investors do not

23 view these noncash earnings as sustainable. They will
24 expect the book returns to be replaced with cash returns

25 to provide an appropriate return on investment, correct?
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1 A That is what we Jjust talked through, yes.

2 Q Okay. You would agree that the RSAM uses

3 dollars FPL theoretically over-collected from customers
4 as FPL changed the asset lives and extended the asset

5 lives, correct?

6 A I struggle with the word over-collected. It

7 is dollars that we collected based on the depreciation

8 parameters that were in effect or approved at that point
9 in time, and ultimately as a result of a change in

10 assumptions, in the last case, the change of the life in
11 our nuclear units, we readjusted those parameters and it
12 flowed those dollars back.

13 Q Right. And then it becomes -- and that you

14 have collected too much money because you changed the

15 parameters of the lives, correct?

16 A Theoretically, yes, we collected more

17 depreciation expense than was needed had you bought

18 those parameters back to the beginning of time.

19 Q Okay. And you would also agree that FPL uses
20 the RSAM in the short-term rather than increase base
21 rates, FPL gives customers a credit and then FPL needs
22 to turn around as FPL reduces its depreciation expense
23 and its accumulated reserve and recollect those dollars
24 over an extended period of time from customers, correct?

25 A Can we rephrase that and maybe break that down
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1 slow?

2 Q Sure, we can break that down.
3 You would agree that when you use the RSAM in
4 the short-term rather than increase base rates -- I

5 think is it was your explanation of how the RSAM worked,
6 which is you are using this RSAM in the short-term, and
7 rather than increase base rates, your claim that FPL

8 gives customers a credit, and then FPL will need to turn
9 around and reduce its depreciation expense and

10 accumulated reserves and recollect those dollars over

11 time from customers, correct, that's how it works?

12 A So part of that was correct, and let me try

13 and clarify to make sure it's clear.

14 So, yes, we continue to invest in the last

15 rate period, the one we are still in, in '24 and 2025

16 with no general base rate increases. We used that RSAM
17 to offset the revenue requirements of those investments.
18 Absent that, we would have been back in here in 2023 for
19 new rates in 2024, which probably would have raised
20 bills by the end of '25 by $10.
21 As a result of crediting back those
22 depreciation dollars to customers, vyes, they are back at
23 zero. We are going to need to collect that dollar in
24 the future as those assets with now longer lives

25 continue to depreciate.
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1 Q Okay. So the credit you are talking about is
2 a base -- a theoretical base rate increase that would

3 have happened if you had not done an RSAM, that's what
4 we are talking about, the credit is equivalent to a

5 future potential base rate increase?

6 A The credit is to revenue requirements that are
7 incurring.

8 Q Okay.

9 A There 1s two options, as you continue to make
10 investments and have increasing revenue requirements

11 that would put you outside of your range. We either
12 come 1in and seek a general base rate increase to raise
13 rates for customers, or we use a noncash mechanism like
14 the RSAM to offset that revenue requirement and keep

15 rates, base rates, stable for an extra two years.

lo Q Okay. So it is -- you are talking about
17 the -- well, let me go on to the next question.
18 Isn't it true that the depletion of the RSAM

19 in the 2025 translates into higher rate base that's

20 going to be charged to future customers-?

21 A Yes. As you are changing your depreciation

22 expense and parameters, and using that, yes, it will be
23 dollars that you need to collect in the future. You are
24 writing those assets, the book value of those assets

25 back up, to give customers the credit here in the
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1 near-term.

2 So, yes, 1t is a pay me now or a pay me later
3 type of proposition. And essentially, we are asking

4 customers to pay it later over the life of those assets
5 and those new investments that they are going to get the
6 benefit of.

7 Q Okay. And when you are talking about getting
8 a credit for offsetting a potential future base rate

9 increase because you potentially could be earning

10 outside your range, that is the money that you are

11 essentially -- the benefit for customers, that's what
12 there is -- the benefit FPL is claiming that they get
13 from the use of the dollars that otherwise would be

14 available for depreciation?

15 MS. MONCADA: Commissioner Clark, I did not

16 understand that question.

17 COMMISSIONER CLARK: Break that one down for
18 us, please.

19 MS. CHRISTENSEN: Yeah, I will do attempt to
20 do my best to do that.

21 BY MS. CHRISTENSEN:

22 Q So in other words, I am just trying to make
23 sure I understand where the benefit comes in with the
24 use of the RSAM, which is without the RSAM, that

25 theoretical reserve would be available to reduce
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depreciation rates when depreciation rates are set,

theoretically that would have been in this case,

correct?

A That's probably a much better guestion for Mr.
Ferguson. It's outside of my swim lane.

Q And T am just trying to understand from your

perspective, that the benefit that FPL is asserting
customers get is that there is not going be to a future
base rate increase that customers would otherwise have
to pay, that's the claimed future benefit, correct?

A I struggle with the word claimed. I think
2024 and 2025 are great examples.

We had a schedule in the last rate case that
showed why we needed $1.45 billion of RSAM for the
investments we were goling to make. We have invested
more dollars than we planned to over this settlement
period as a result of inflation and higher customer
growth. All else equal, those are higher revenue
requirements than what we planned for.

So had we come in for rate case with interest
rates and higher inflation 2023 for new rates in 2024,
it would have been substantially higher than what we
planned on back in 2021. So, yes, customers got the
benefit of us absorbing all the interest rates,

absorbing the inflation, and making more investments
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than we planned for that are going to benefit them in
the future without changing their base rates in the
final two years.

Q Okay. So, yes, it's the potential of this
future rate case or increase that's the current benefit
that you are claiming for customers when you are talking
about the RSAM or the TAM, right?

A I struggle with the word claiming. I think
there i1is a tangible real benefit for customers. I am
not claiming anything other than there is math that
shows we are making investments, and there is a revenue
requirement that we are offsetting.

Q Right. But those right now, as we speak today
with regard to the TAM, those are projected numbers, so
that may occur as FPL is projecting, or it may change as
the future unrolls -- unfolds, I should say, correct?

A I am sorry. I thought we were talking about
the RSAM. But TAM is where we are going next, but RSAM,

yes, we have offset actual investments in revenue

requirements —--
Q Okay.
A -— than were higher than we projected.
Q And I think what you are saying here today is

that FPL's use of the RSAM was vastly different than

anticipated at the onset of the settlement as it was
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1 needed, from your testimony today, and I think your

2 written testimony, was needed to manage fluctuations in
3 the business earlier in the settlement period given the
4 impacts of inflation and interest rates, right?

5 A Correct. I think that is the benefit of RSAM.
6 It helps us manage dynamic fluctuations in the business
7 for market factors and things outside of our control.

8 Q Okay. And isn't it true that you use the RSAM
9 to achieve your target ROE that FPL establishes?

10 A Yeah. So I want to clarify. At the beginning
11 of every year, our auditor makes us kind of preestablish
12 the ROE that we are going to target for the year so it
13 doesn't look like earnings management from an SEC

14 reporting type standpoint. So we set that ROE when we
15 put our plan together in January, and ultimately, every
16 month, have to use sufficient RSAM to ensure we target
17 or hit that preestablished ROE.

18 Q Okay. And your target ROE for March 2024 was
19 set at 11.8 percent, correct?
20 A Yes. And then we subsequently filed a notice
21 with the Commission later in the year to reduce that ROE
22 to an 11.4, as we had some concerns would we have
23 sufficient RSAM to be able to continue to have ample
24 book returns in 2025.

25 Essentially, we were ensuring we governed
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ourselves to stay within the parameters of settlement
agreement given the uncertainty we had at the time as we
headed into 2025.

Q Okay. And your approved midpoint for the
March '24 period was 10.8, correct?

A That 1s correct.

Q So isn't it true that, ultimately, the target
ROE is determined by the President of FPL?

A That 1is correct.

Q And the target ROE is the same as the
preestablished ROE?

A Yes. That 1is correct.

Q So isn't it correct that on a monthly basis,
you close your boocks, determine what you are achieving
from an ROE standpoint, and the book -- and book the
RSAM to ensure that you meet the preestablished or
target ROE?

A Yes. I think those were some of the math
examples we walked through with Ms. Laney yesterday.

Q Okay. ©Now, let's talk about managing
fluctuations a little bit.

Does any company in FPL Witness Coyne's proxy
group have an approved RSAM-like mechanism to managed
their business fluctuations?

A I do not know.
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1 Q Okay. Would you agree that companies in FPL
2 Witness Coyne's selected proxy group have to management
3 their business fluctuations within their respectively

4 approved ROE ranges?

5 A I am sorry, can you repeat that question,

6 please?

7 Q Okay. You would agree that the companies and
8 FPL Witness Coyne's selected proxy group have to manage
9 their business fluctuations within their respective

10 approved ROE ranges®?

11 A I am not sure every utility in the United

12 States has an approved ROE range. I don't know the

13 answer it that.

14 Q Okay. One moment, please.

15 Okay. Isn't it also true that from 2022

16 through 2024, the RSAM greatly assisted FPL achieving
17 book earnings near the top of its authorized ROE range?
18 A Again, I don't want to say it's attributable
19 to the RSAM. I think we —-- over the course of this

20 week, we walked through a few times that the RSAM was
21 sized to get us to the midpoint. There were things we
22 did in the business by creating efficiencies that

23 enabled us to earn above the midpoint. The RSAM is just
24 the mechanism to manage the fluctuations from month to

25 month.
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1 More money doesn't just suddenly appear in the
2 RSAM from the 1.45 billion we were awarded in the

3 settlement agreement. We have to create more value in

4 order to be able to earn a higher ROE.

5 Q Okay. So let me ask this a different way. So
6 are you saying that you didn't need the RSAM from 2022

7 through 2024 to get to the top or the near top of your

8 range?

9 A I don't view it that way. We absolutely

10 needed the RSAM coming into the settlement agreement,

11 and I think it did great things for customers over the
12 term of the agreement.

13 Q Okay .

14 A I think as we have talked about numerous

15 times, having an RSAM and a four-year period serves as a
lo great incentive for us go to find efficiencies that

17 allow us to earn an appropriate return, anywhere within
18 the authorized range, and it is customers who benefit

19 when we come in for the next rate case with all those
20 O&M efficiencies that we generate.
21 Q So it did greatly assist FPL achieving book
22 earnings at or near the top of its authorized range,
23 isn't that true?
24 MS. MONCADA: Commissioner Clark, that's the

25 exact question that he just answered.
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1 BY MS. CHRISTENSEN:

2 Q Fine. I will also -- I will move on to the

3 next question.

4 Isn't it also true that the RSAM greatly

5 assisted FPL's parent company in achieving its earnings
6 pPer share goals and dividend payments to its

7 shareholders?

8 A I don't agree with that.

9 Q Okay. Well, let's take a look at your

10 deposition, page 73, and I believe I asked you at line
11 19: Okay. Let me shift back to the RSAM. Did the RSAM
12 greatly assist FPL's parent company in achieving its

13 earnings per share goals and dividends payments to its
14 shareholder?

15 And your response was: Again, I wouldn't

16 characterize it that way. I think the way that I said
17 it was the RSAM has helped us have stable earnings at
18 FPL that has allowed us to continue to attract capital
19 investors to make necessary investments for the benefit
20 of customers.
21 And then the next question: Were those stable
22 earnings dividended up to NextEra?
23 And I believe a portion of that was -- your
24 response was: I believe a portion of it was. Other

25 pieces of our earnings are reinvested in the business.
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1 Do you recall that's questions and answers?

2 A Yes. But I think if you read the next

3 guestion and answer, I can't send RSAM. RSAM is

4 noncash. Investors don't accept dividends in noncash.

5 A dividend is a cash payment. So I think we have got to
6 go through the entire context to really put it into what
7 it means.

8 Q You would -- I am sorry. You would agree that

9 cash fungible right?

10 A Cash 1is, yes.
11 Q A dollar is a dollar?
12 A Yes. But a noncash mechanism is not a dollar

13 of cash.

14 Q Okay. It's -- but it on the books, it

15 represents a dollar of cash?

16 A From a retained earnings standpoint, yes. And
17 I can send a dividend up with a portion of that being

18 noncash, but it doesn't help make a cash dividend

19 payment to the shareholder.

20 Q Okay. Let me ask you this: The TAM is also a
21 noncash flexible amortization mechanism like the RSAM,

22 correct?

23 A Yes. That 1is correct.
24 Q And you would agree that FPL proposes to use
25 the RSAM -- or the TAM like the RSAM?
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A That is also correct.

Q And the RSAM was cash collected from customers
based on the lives of FPL assets and the depreciation --
let me strike that, because I think you have already
answered how the RSAM was created, but I will ask this
next question.

Unlike the RSAM, the TAM is cash collected
from customers at the statutory tax rate that is not yet
due to the IRS because of timing differences?

A Yes.

Q Okay. And you would agree that use of the TAM
is like the RSAM results in an increase in future
revenue requirements and, therefore, future rates will
be higher otherwise?

A Yes. But, again, there is a benefit to
customers in 2028 and 2029 from not increasing rates
now. We are going to make investments that have a
revenue requirement. If we do not have a TAM, there 1is
going to be higher bills because we are going to need
higher base rates and cash to offset those revenue
requirements.

Q And if FPL uses the 1.7 billion of the TAM,
FPL plans to reflect those taxes from future customers
when they come due, correct?

A Yes. I want to be very careful, right,

premier-reporting.com

Premier Reporting (850) 894-0828 Reported by: Debbie Krick



2374

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

because we spent a lot of time this week talking about
double recovery.

We have collected a dollar of tax. We are
crediting it back to customers in 2028 and 2029 to
offset the revenue requirements of those investments.
So we are back to zero. Ms. Christensen is correct,
that at some point in the future, we are going to owe a
dollar to the IRS and are going to need to collect the
new dollar, the only dollar, for this tax obligation.

Q Okay. Well, let me put it this way: At some
point in the past, you have collected one dollar for
taxes, correct?

A That is correct.

Q And then you have changed what you plan on
using that one dollar for in between the time you
collected it and the time you will need to recollect it
in the future, correct?

A Yes. I am giving it back to you. So we are
back at zero.

Q Well, the way I am looking at it, I still have
two fingers up for the tax monies that you collected --

A Well, you can give me a new dollar, then, in
2028 and 2029, and I will give you the old dollar back,
but no matter what, at the end of the day, we need to

have S$2 in our hand.
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1 Q Okay. Well, let me ask you this: Would you
2 agree that FPL has a responsibility to NextEra's

3 shareholders to maximize shareholder profits through

4 dividends and return on their capital?

5 A We have a fiduciary duty to our shareholders.
6 Q Okay. And your shareholders in this case

7 happen to be NextEra Energy?

8 A That 1s correct.

9 Q Okay .

10 A That's who issues our common stock.

11 Q And you would agree that the one way to

12 achieve expected increase levels in earnings per share
13 and dividends that have been relayed to investors is

14 through a significant growth in rate base?

15 A Yes. But I think ultimately, to grow rate

lo base, you have to make prudent investments on behalf of
17 customers, and that is where the Commission's oversight
18 comes 1in, to ensure that the investments we are making
19 for customers are prudent and warranted at the end of
20 the day.

21 Q Okay. And the TAM revenue requirement is

22 based on Witness Coyne's recommended 11.9 percent ROE?
23 A I think that's a better question for Witness
24 Laney, but I think that is what is depicted on IL-13.

25 Q Okay. So if the Commission determines a lower
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1 authorized ROE would be proposed, then the TAM amount of
2 1.7 billion would need to be reduced accordingly,

3 assuming it is needed add all, correct?

4 A Yes. I believe that's what Witness Laney said

5 when she was here yesterday --

6 Q Okay.

7 A -- a small adjustment down.

8 Q And on page 57 of your direct testimony, you
9 claim that the TAM will keep you -- you claim that the

10 TAM will allow you to stay out for four years, correct?
11 A Yes. The TAM is the linchpin of our four-year
12 proposal.

13 Q Are you familiar with FPL's reported ROE per
14 surveillance reports from January 2022 through January
15 of '257?

16 A Generally, yes. I don't have them memorized.
17 Q If we could go to F2-529? And this may have
18 already been admitted into the record, but I just want
19 to ask you a few questions regarding it. And we could
20 go to the second page of that exhibit.

21 And I believe this -- the first question to
22 Interrogatory No. 15, this was the RSAM authorization
23 credits and achieved ROEs, and then -- on the earnings
24 surveillance reports, and then before the RSAM was

25 applied, correct? Would you agree with that?
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A So I am not the expert on this one. Probably
Ms. Laney, but, yes, generally I agree.

Q Okay. And just for general purposes, you
would agree from January '21 through September of '22,
FPL's approved ROE range was 9.7 to 11.7 with a midpoint
of 10.6, correct?

A Subject to check, I believe that's correct.

Q Okay. And then starting in September of '22,
FPL used the trigger to increase the ROE range from 9.8
to 11.8 with a midpoint of 10.8, correct?

A That is correct.

Q Okay. And FPL's currently authorized ROE --
and that is currently FPL's authorized ROE and range as
of today, correct?

A That 1s correct.

Q And you would agree that in these
interrogatories, if you look at 115, and then if you
scroll further down to the response to Interrogatory
116, the second page, that these show that FPL has used
the RSAM to maintain its achieved ROE at or near the top
of its authorized range?

MS. MONCADA: Mr. Chairman, this was gone
through extensively with Ms. Laney yesterday
afternoon, and Mr. Bores also stated that Ms. Laney

is the expert on these pages of this discovery
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1 response, and not him. I would object to continued
2 questioning on these exhibits.

3 MS. CHRISTENSEN: Mr. Bores has extensive

4 testimony in his direct on the TAM and the RSAM.

5 He is a fair witness to ask these questions of, and
6 these questions are well within his purview.

7 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Overruled. Continue.

8 BY MS. CHRISTENSEN:

9 Q Let me reask the question.

10 You would agree that these interrogatories

11 show that FPL has used the RSAM to maintain its achieved
12 ROE at or near the top of its authorized range?

13 A I agree, but I think as we talked about

14 earlier, the RSAM was established as a cost-based rate
15 ultimately based on the revenue requirements for 2024

lo and 2025. The only way we are able to get to the top

17 end of the range is from O&M efficiencies or other

18 productivity in the business that benefits customers, or
19 in the form of good luck in the form of favorable
20 weather.
21 0 Okay. So even with that caveat, the exhibit
22 still shows that FPL has used the TAM in conjunction
23 with the other items that you just discussed to maintain
24 its ROE at the top of its range, correct?

25 A The RSAM, I would agree, yes.
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1 Q Okay. And isn't it true that FPL's plans, or
2 its goal to use the TAM to manage its achieved ROE at or
3 near the top of the range?

4 A Again, I think looking at Exhibit IL-13, the

5 TAM exhibit, shows that it is a cost-based calculation

6 for the need for 1.717 billion. Is FPL going to try and
7 get above the midpoint ROE that is awarded? Absolutely.
8 It serves —-- having a range serves as a great incentive
9 for us to focus on the business and try to find

10 efficiencies that ultimately benefit customers in the

11 long run.

12 Q Okay. So you would agree absolutely that FPL
13 is going to try to target the top end of its range,

14 whatever that is authorized by the Commission?

15 A We are going to try and do the best we can for
lo our customers. And 1f ultimately, if we can get above
17 the midpoint ROE by finding efficiencies, that is what
18 we are going to do. And it has worked very well for a
19 long period of time.
20 Q Okay. And so you would agree that FPL's
21 intent is to use the TAM just in the same manner that it
22 used the RSAM, correct?
23 A Yes. Yes. We are going to use it flexibly.
24 But again, the TAM is sized to get to the midpoint. The

25 only way we earn higher than the midpoint is by finding
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1 efficiencies in the business or having some good luck.

2 There is no guarantee the latter is going to happen.

3 Q Okay. And without the RSAM, these

4 interrogatories show that FPL's achieved ROE is above

5 the top of the range multiple times during these years,
6 correct?

7 A Yes. But I think the way this schedule was

8 prepared is a little misleading. I think it's a

9 12-month annuli calculation, and so this is just showing
10 the RSAM that was booked for that 12th month. All other
11 11 months have some RSAM amount already included. So

12 you would have to truly pull out the RSAM since the

13 beginning of time to understand the real impact on ROE
14 absent RSAM.

15 Q All right. Interrogatory 116, which I think
16 is where we are at now, shows that FPL earned over the
17 top of its authorized range in August of '21 and

18 September of '21 and -- oh, I am sorry. It shows that
19 you earned over the top of the range August '21 through
20 October of '21. And then March -- in March '22, July
21 '22, August of '22, July '23 through October of '23, and
22 May '24 through September of '24 without the use of the
23 RSAM, correct?
24 A Yes. But again, this is misleading, because

25 you still have RSAM included in the prior 11 months. So
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1 if you strip that out, I would argue that we would

2 probably be below in every single month shown on this

3 page.

4 Q And I am sorry, I think I left out, that would
5 also include July of '21, right, as the authorized ROE

6 would have been 10 -- yeah, 10.6, and the top of the

7 range would have been 11.67

8 A That's what it looks like.

9 Q Okay. Without the RSAM in the settlement, FPL
10 could have been brought in for overearnings, right?

11 A With my prior caveat on the 11 out of 12

12 months based on what this shows, yes.

13 Q Okay. And overearnings could result in a

14 reduction of rates, correct?

15 A Hypothetically.

16 Q Okay. Was FPL earning over the top of its

17 range without the RSAM when it filed this case?

18 A I am sorry, could you say that again, please?
19 Q Do you know, without the use of the RSAM, was
20 FPL earning over the top of the range when it decided to
21 file this rate case, if you know?
22 A Overearning above the top of our range without
23 the RSAM? No.
24 Q Okay. Isn't it true that with a noncash

25 flexible amortization mechanism like the RSAM under the
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1 current settlement, FPL has never earned at the midpoint
2 of a Commission approved range during the term of the

3 last settlement?

4 A During the term of the last settlement, that

5 is correct.

6 Q Okay. Let's discuss some of the risk factors
7 you identified on page 37 of your testimony. And

8 starting on line 12 -- or I am sorry, lines three

9 through eight, you list four risk categories,

10 significant capital program, physical infrastructure,

11 including transmission system and generation mix and

12 fuel supply, physical environment, including weather and

13 regulatory and political environment, correct?

14 A Correct.
15 Q And then starting on line 12, you talk about
16 -- you talk about FPL as already being one of the large

17 else utilities with significant customer growth and

18 increased storm hardening activities, so FPL's capital
19 expenditure is significant compared to the proxy group,
20 correct?

21 A Correct.

22 Q Okay. And that was the proxy group used by
23 Mr. Coyne?

24 A That is what it says, yes.

25 Q Okay. So the significance -- or the
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significant difference is you expect customer growth of
335,000 total customer growth from '25 through '29, or

67,000 per year; would that be correct?

A I am sorry, can you Jjust show me where you are
looking?
Q I believe this was a discussion we may have

had in a deposition.

A Do you have the page just so I can refresh
myself?
Q Certainly. Deposition page 104, lines 22

through 25, going over to the top of page 105, one

through nine.

A I am sorry, 1047

Q 104.

A That's correct, 335,000 customers.

Q Okay. And then that would translate to

approximately 67,000 per year over that time period?

A Subject to check.

Q Okay. And you would expect capital
expenditure of roughly 10 million per year over the next
four years, correct?

A That 1is correct.

Q You would agree that the pacing of the capital
expenditures for storm hardening is, in large part,

determined by the company in its storm hardening plans,
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correct?
A Yes. Generally I agree with that.
Q And is it your testimony the company

experienced supply complaints, including enriched
uranium from Russia for the company during the current
settlement terms?

A Yes, it was a couple of things. I think,
number one, you saw the hangover from the COVID pandemic
with all the supply chain constraints. On top of that,
you had inflation, which increased the cost of a lot of
the materials we use on a day-to-day basis significantly
higher. And, yes, we had pressure securing nuclear fuel
with all the sanctions from Russia that was happening.

Q Okay. And then on page 40, you talk about the
nuclear fuel supply chain constraints due to the

sanctions on Russia, which you just talked about,

correct?
A Yes.
Q Would you agree that FPL has not yet

experienced any disruptions due to the sanctions placed
on Russia?

A I don't want to say it that way. We have not
experienced any operational issues. But have we
experienced disruptions in future fuel supply and

purchases? Yes, we are purchasing uranium years 1n
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1 advance. And so we have had to diversify and move our

2 supply chain a little bit to ensure we have adequate and
3 rich materials when we would come up to future refueling
4 outages to be able to continue to operate our nuclear

5 units safely.

6 Q Okay. The next risk you discuss is the

7 weather, specifically hurricanes, starting on page 40,

8 correct?

9 A Correct.

10 Q Earlier in your testimony, you say that the

11 interim storm restoration charges have mitigated the

12 risk of delay recovery during the current settlement

13 term, correct?

14 A Just point me to where you are looking so I

15 make sure I am following.

16 Q Page 30, line one, and it starts, actually, on
17 page 29, line 22, and then I think the discussion flows
18 over to the next page. And you talk about investors

19 also recognize that FPL's storm cost recovery mechanism
20 serves as mitigant against risk of delay of recovery of
21 substantial restoration costs that could over-leverage
22 FPL; do you see that?

23 A I do. Can you repeat the question, please?

24 Q Well, I think we have covered that, but let me

25 take you to page 43 of your testimony, on line 18, where
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1 you say: Restoration efforts must be funded long before
2 the cash recovery of the prudently incurred costs can be
3 expected, correct?

4 A That is correct.

5 Q Using the carryover RSAM, the storm reserve

6 amount increased from 150 million to 200 million, or by

7 70 million, is that correct?

8 A Increased from 150 million to 220 million one

9 time until such time as it was depleted. That was

10 quickly depleted after Hurricane Ian, and then only

11 replenished to 150 million.

12 Q Okay. Is it true that FPL can access its

13 funds to the storm accrual to immediately start funding

14 storm restoration?

15 A Yes, assuming we have funds within the storm
16 reserve, that is the goal. We immediately access those
17 funds to start paying restoration efforts until such

18 time as the surcharge kicks in and we ultimately collect
19 the last dollar.

20 Q And generally speaking, under the storm cost
21 recovery mechanism, part of that surcharge is refunding
22 the accrual to the previously approved level?

23 A Yes, but I think we have to put that in

24 context. A bunch of the storms we have experienced have

25 been over $1 billion. When you have $150, and then it
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1 takes 12 months to fully collect that billion dollars,

2 you are getting your invoices right away. These vendors
3 all need to make payroll and pay their support personnel
4 who went out and served the hurricane, so we are

5 expending a lot more cash flow earlier on than we are

6 collecting. There is a lag.

7 Q Okay. And I think you said it's what, a

8 12-month lag?

9 A Yes. Right. You are collecting that

10 surcharge usually over a 1l2-month period, or potentially
11 longer, depending on the facts and circumstances.

12 Q Okay. And then on page 47, lines 12 through
13 14, you testify that an equity ratio of 59.6 is

14 appropriate for the company, correct?

15 A That 1s correct.

16 Q And isn't it true that normally a company with
17 a high equity ratio is considered to have less financial
18 risk than a comparable company with a lower equity

19 ratio?

20 A Again, I think that depends on the facts and
21 circumstances.
22 Q But generally, you would agree with that

23 proposition, correct?
24 A Generally, yes. The lower fixed debt

25 obligations you have, you are viewed as less -- I will
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1 say less risky, per se, as you have less cash flow that
2 you need to put out the door to your banks or your

3 lenders.

4 Q Okay. And you would agree, the higher the

5 equity ratio reduces the company's risk of default on

6 its bonds and, thus, reduces its overall financial risk,
7 correct?

8 A From a debt investor perspective, yes, but

9 there are plenty of companies that have been 100 percent
10 equity funded that have filed bankrupt. That's what a
11 lot of your startup companies are.

12 Q And the company will have invested more than
13 36 billion from 2022 through 2025, correct?

14 A Just point me to where you are looking,

15 please.

16 Q Page 37, lines 18 through 19.
17 A Correct.
18 Q Okay. And you are expecting to invest another

19 40 billion over the next four years, is that correct?
20 A That is correct.

21 Q And on page 49 of your testimony, lines 10
22 through 13, you claim that an 11.9 ROE would fairly

23 compensate equity investors for the use of the capital
24 from 2026 through 2029, correct?

25 A Yes.
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1 Q So as a signatory to the 2021 Settlement

2 Agreement, FPL agreed to a 10.6 to a 10.8 ROE midpoint

3 for that settlement period, and that that was fair, just
4 compensation for equity investors for use of their

5 capital, correct?

6 A Yes, but I think times have changed

7 significantly since 2021. As we talked about earlier,

8 the ten-year treasury was roughly 1.6 percent in the

9 2021 timeframe. It got over five percent, and today,

10 resides close to 4.76 percent. Investors expect a

11 higher return than they did four years ago. And I think
12 Mr. Coyne it did a great job earlier today supporting

13 his models, and ultimately what they show is an

14 appropriate and fair return.

15 Q You would agree that FPL did not have any

16 issues raising capital from 2022 through today, correct?

17 A Generally, yes, I agree we did not have any
18 issues. But I think investors ultimately knew that our
19 rate case would end at the end of 2025 -- or our

20 settlement term, I should say, would end at the end of
21 202025, and we would be back before in commission to

22 show the facts and circumstances of current market, and
23 hopefully be able to achieve a return commensurate with
24 today's market expectations.

25 Q And you would agree that it company's current
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1 ROE of 10.8 percent fairly compensates, or more than

2 fairly compensates equity investors for the use of their
3 capital in 2025, correct?

4 A Again, I think under the construct we have

5 today, it's working very well for customers and

6 investors, but investors know that the settlement term,
7 as I said, i1s ending, and ultimately their expectation
8 is that the current market conditions, and ultimately

9 what Mr. Coyne has supported, will be approved by this
10 commission.

11 Q Okay. You are aware that the average

12 authorized electric ROE in the fourth quarter of 2024
13 was 9.88 percent, correct?

14 A Again, I don't view FPL as an average utility.
15 Nothing we do at FPL is average, and so I think

lo benchmarking us against the industry average but

17 ignoring our risk profile violates Hope and Bluefield,
18 and doesn't provide a fair and just return.

19 Q Okay. Well, I think that mischaracterizes
20 what I asked, which is the average authorized electric
21 utility ROE. I didn't say anything about whether those
22 electric utilities were average, and then that was 9.88
23 percent, correct?
24 A I don't know what the average utility awarded

25 was. I don't track that.

premier-reporting.com
Premier Reporting (850) 894-0828 Reported by: Debbie Krick



2391

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

Q Okay. And were you aware the last time the
average awarded electric ROE was above 11 percent was
about 20 years ago?

A I am not.

Q Okay. Looking at page 51 of your direct
testimony, line five, is it the company's proposal to
continue the storm cost recovery mechanism, as well as
to increase the surcharge from $4 per thousand kilowatt
hours to $5 per thousand kilowatt hours®?

A Yes.

Q Other than your request that the baseline cap
should be increased from $5 per thousand kilowatt hours,
you do not have any testimony that addresses why this $5
is the correct amount to collect from customers,
correct?

A I wouldn't say we don't have any testimony. I
think I have testimony. We haven't done a storm study,
if that's what you are asking. But ultimately, this $4
has been in place for a very long time, probably the
last 15 years. As we've seen --

Q Well, what I am saying is, there is nothing in
here that explains in your testimony, other than we want
to change it from $4 to $5 that explains why that $5 is
appropriate, why not 4.50, $6 or $7, you don't have any

discussion on why $5 is the appropriate amount, correct?
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A I do not.
Q Okay. On page 51, you also -- on line 17, you
also discuss -- you -- I am sorry, you also asked to

increase the storm reserve to 300 million from the
present level of 220 million, correct?

A Correct.

Q Okay. And you do not have -- I think you just
said it, but I want to confirm it. There haven't been
any actual -- actuarial testimony or studies done that
were provided in this case that show that that's the
appropriate level for the storm reserve with and without
a surcharge mechanism?

A Correct.

Q Okay. Looking at SRB-4, this is the diagram
that you provided showing the average number of storms
by decade, correct?

A Correct.

Q This is not an actuarial study to support the
probability of FPL being hit by a storm in a particular
amount hitting FPL's territory in any given year,
correct?

A No. This is simply showing the volume of
hurricanes increasing over time.

Q Okay. And then if you flip to SRB-5, that's

the exhibit that shows your request for the storm cost
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recovery mechanism, correct?

A Yes. Ultimately, this is kind of the process
of how we would envision it working.

Q And this storm cost recovery mechanism is
essentially the same SCR mechanism that was in the 2021
Settlement Agreement, except for your changes in the
surcharge amount, storm reserve level and to close the
gap in the interim recovery, correct?

A I agree with that.

Q And FPL is asking the Commission to approve
number five on your exhibit, which says that any storm
proceeding shall not be a vehicle for a rate case type
inquiry concerning expense, investment or financial
results of operations of the company, and shall not
apply any form of earnings test or measure or consider
previous or current base rate earnings, correct?

A Yes. We view storm costs as 1s an incremental
cost not contemplated in base rates. I think the
Commission has a rule in place since the '04-'05 to
ensure costs that are already in base rates are adjusted
out through the incremental costs -- I am going to call
it the ICCA methodology that all truly only incremental
costs are sought for recovery. This is what we are
asking, Jjust the incremental cost, and not have it be a

base rate test.
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1 Q Okay. And would you agree that if the

2 Commission establishes a range with 100 basis points

3 below and above the midpoint ROE, FPL is determined to
4 be earning a fair return, correct?

5 A I agree with that, based on the costs it

6 projects in its MFRs through this proceeding.

7 Q And you would agree, 100 basis points for FPL
8 is approximately 500 million?

9 A I do agree with that in 2026, yes.

10 Q And is it your testimony the company continues
11 to pair the risk of cost disallowances for decisions

12 made realtime regarding storm restoration activities?
13 A Yes, we do.

14 Q Yet you have not provided any empirical

15 evidence of any Florida PSC storm recovery cost

lo disallowances in the past five years, correct?

17 A No, because I think we put very good processes
18 in place since 2004-2005 to ensure we follow the ICCA
19 methodology.
20 Q And for the company's last four storm cost
21 recovery proceedings, there were not any material cost
22 disallowances by this commission, correct?
23 A Not to my knowledge.
24 Q And on page 53 of your direct testimony, you

25 start your discussion of FPL's four-year plan, correct?
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A Yes.

Q And on the line 11, you say that the multiyear
rate plans have been the mainstay for FPL for more than
15 years, correct?

A Correct.

Q Those multiyear plans you were talking about
here are the result of settlement agreements, correct?

A Yes.

Q On page 54, line 10, you say: The four-year
plan encapsulates FPL's commitment not to request any
addition the general base rate increases effective prior
to January 1lst, 2030, other than requested in this
proceeding; correct?

A Correct.

Q And when you use the term additional general
base rate increases here on-line 10 and 11, you mean FPL
will not seek a general base rate increase unless FPL

falls below the bottom of the range during this period,

correct?
A That 1s correct.
Q And this language means you are not ruling out

seeking cost recovery in a limited proceeding for
specific costs that may have been historically and
traditionally recovered in base rates, correct?

A I am sorry, can you give me a for example?
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1 Q For example, if there is a transmission line

2 that's being placed into service and historically, that

3 gets placed into base rates, I am assuming the language

4 on-line 10 would not preclude you from seeking a general
5 base rate increase during this four-year commitment?

6 A Commissioners, the way I think about it is FPL
7 is making a unilateral commitment. If our four-year

8 plan and the elements that I have laid out in my

9 testimony are approved, we are not going to seek a

10 general base rate increase for something like a

11 transmission line being placed into service. That is

12 something that ultimately the TAM will be used to offset
13 those revenue requirements. We will have to figure out

14 how we cover those revenue requirements during this

15 four-year period.

lo Q Okay. But you can't say conclusively that you
17 would not come in and seek a general base rate increase

18 because it's -- there is not a prohibition, it is

19 merely, at this point, a commitment, correct?

20 A It is a commitment, but I also understand that
21 if the Commission awards us a four-year plan with a TAM,
22 it's incumbent on us to honor that commitment. If we

23 don't honor that commitment and successfully manage

24 through that four-year period and stay within our

25 authorized range, I have a good feeling the Commission
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1s never going to I have good us a TAM or a four-year
plan again. So it's I it's incumbent on us to ensure we
honor our commitment.

Q Well, let me ask you this: Would you agree
that the Commission has, in a prior case where another
company has proposed a four-year plan and stay-out that
was not due to a settlement agreement, that the
Commission has found that it does not have the ability
to prohibit future proceedings on such matters as over
or underearnings during that four-year commitment?

A So I don't know. I am not aware. I know that
company was not FPL, so I can't speak to that.

Q Okay. So are you aware of the order where the
Commission has spoken on the viability of a four-year
pPlan outside of a settlement proceeding in FCG?

A I am sorry, I am not.

Q Okay. As you sit here today, can you confirm
that there are no current mergers and acquisition
activity planned for '26 through '29 that would impact
FPL and its rates?

MS. MONCADA: Mr. Chairman, the activities
related to mergers and acquisitions is material
non-public information when they haven't been
disclosed publicly. I don't know if -- I don't

know 1if we can answer this gquestion publicly here.
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CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: I understand. I will let
you respond. I am going to go to my counsel on
this.

MS. CHRISTENSEN: Yeah, and I do appreciate
the sensitive nature of that. However, we are in
here, and these -- and FPL is seeking a four-year
term and a commitment for a certain level of rates
over that four-year term, and if there is any
activity that could otherwise lower rates to
customers, and we will -- we would be prohibited
from bringing them in for a rate case, I think that
information is material and should be provided to
the Commission. I do appreciate that.

MS. MONCADA: May I have 10 seconds to confer
with the witness to see if we can answer this on
the record?

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Sure.

MS. MONCADA: Thanks.

(Discussion off the record.)

MS. MONCADA: The witness will be able to
answer the question publicly. Thank you for your
indulgence and the few seconds to check.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: sure.

Q Great. And I do appreciate the sensitive

Premier Reporting
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1 nature, but I just want to make sure we are not going to
2 get an unforeseen circumstance which would reduce, or

3 have the potential to reduce customers' rates that we

4 would not take advantage of.

5 A So, Commissioners as I sit here today, there

6 is nothing I am aware of other than Vandolah.

7 Q Okay. Let me take you to your Exhibit SRB-7.
8 And this is your proposal for solar and battery base

9 rate adjustment mechanisms, correct?

10 A Yes.

11 Q And this proposal is basically the same as the
12 SoBRA in paragraph 12 of the 2021 Settlement Agreement?
13 A Yes, but there are a few differences as it

14 relates to the treatment of the battery ITC.

15 Q Okay. And would you agree that the SoBRA has
16 never been approved outside of settlement agreement?

17 A I believe that's correct, but I am not

18 positive.

19 Q Okay. If FPL is allowed to come in and file
20 for SoBRAs, FPL will result in base rate adjustments in
21 '28 and '29, correct?
22 A Yes, and that is factored into Witness Cohen's
23 bill projections.
24 Q Isn't it true the base rate adjustments that

25 raise rates are rate increases®?
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A They are.

Q And FPL currently plans on filing for both of
these SoBRAs, correct, in '28 and '297?

A As we sit here today, yes, that is the goal.
Ultimately, though, it will be up to the Commission who
will have a few view of these SoBRAs before they are put
into effect.

Q So if the Commission approves the rate
increases for 2026 and '27, and then ultimately a
proffers the SoBRA increases in '28 and '29, the
Commission will have approved rate increases for each
year of this four-year plan?

A Yes. I don't view that any different than
what happened over the last four years of the current
rate plan that we are under. There was general base
rate increases in 2022, 2023, and SoBRAs in 2024 and
2025.

Q And FPL's current estimate is the revenue
retirement for the '28 SoBRA is 293 million, is that
still correct?

A That's not the number I had in my head, but
that's probably a much better question for Witness
Laney.

Q Okay. And FPL's current estimate is that the

revenue requirement for the '29 SoBRA is 266 million?
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1 A That sounds correct to me again, but I will

2 defer that to Ms. Laney.

3 Q Would you agree that if, for whatever reason,
4 FPL no longer qualifies for the production credits for

5 these solar facilities, they will become much more

6 expensive?

7 A Yes, I agree with that premise, but that is

8 not something that I worry about sitting here today. It
9 is our full intent and expectation that we will qualify
10 for all production tax credits in 2028 and 2029.

11 Q And we just want to know -- okay, two things.
12 Does that mean that all of the SoBRAs are currently

13 under construction such that they would qualify for the
14 tax credit?

15 A Yeah. So let me -- let me break this down and
16 make sure we all understand, because the One Big

17 Beautiful Bill Act is quite complicated.

18 So, so long as you COD a project by the end of
19 2027, you do not need to meet the safe harbor
20 requirements under the One Big Beautiful Bill Act and
21 start construction by the end of December 2025. So all
22 of our '26 and 2027 projects started construction
23 already, so we will have no problems since they COD by
24 the end of '25 qualifying for production tax credits.

25 Q What about the '28 and --
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A I am going there right now.
Q Okay.
A For '28 and '29, we need to start construction

by the end of this year. We have already started
physical off-site construction in the form of
transformers for all of our SoBRA projects for '28 and
'29, such that, as I sit here today, we fully expect to
qualify for those credits with all of the treasury
regulations in place as of today.

Safe harbor has been in place for a long time,
and there 1is a reason safe harbor is in place. It's to
give companies that are going to make significant
capital investments some runway and certainty before
they go make those investments to know that by the time
those projects go in service, they will still gqualify
for those credits.

So we feel really good with everything that we
have done that we have qualified and met the regulations
as they exist today to be able to have production tax
credit is in 2028 and 2029.

Q All right. Well, let me follow up with that,
because is it FPL's intention to still build all of the
solar associated with the SoBRAs with or without the
production tax credit? So in other words, I know you

are assuming that you will qualify for them, but is it
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1 your intent, irrespective of whether you qualify for

2 them or whether you don't qualify for them, that you are
3 still going to build these SoBRA facilities?

4 A Well, I think that's something we are going to
5 have to look at. Obviously, the production tax credits
6 are an important piece of the CPVRR economics of those

7 facilities. I think that is the great thing about the

8 SoBRA limited proceeding. Before we ultimately move

9 forward and put them in base rates, we are going to have
10 to show they are needed for a resource reason or

11 cost-effective before this commission. And so long as
12 those tax credits are there, I fully expect them to

13 still be cost-effective, but that is a decision we will
14 ultimately need, and the Commission will ultimately have
15 a chance to approve, as we go through the SoBRA

16 proceeding.

17 Q So let me just follow up with that.

18 So if FPL is starting construction, which I

19 think you testified today that you will be doing that,
20 and for some reason you don't receive the production tax
21 credits because they don't qualify, and you can't

22 demonstrate that they are economically viable in '28 and
23 129, would FPL still come before the Commission and

24 present its case for cost recovery for those SoBRAs?

25 A If they are not cost-effective, no, we will
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not move forward if we do not qualify for tax credits,
or do not feel with certainty -- or I will say, a good
likelihood that we will qualify for tax credits, we will
not move forward from a cost-effectiveness perspective.
There is still a chance that if we have
significant customer growth, or large load growth, we
may need to build solar facilities from an energy
perspective Jjust to have enough electrons on the grid to
be able to serve those customers. In that case, solar
may be the only energy option we have in 2028 and 2029.
So I do not want to preclude us from

potentially having a resource need even though we may
not have production taxes credit. But again, as I sit
here today, I view that as a very, very minimal risk
that we will not qualify for production tax credits. As
the rules exist today, we have qualified.

Q Okay. And just a follow-up with that, because
I think this is ultimately where it would head, is if
you didn't have a resource need and you didn't qualify
for the production tax credits, even though maybe, as we
sit here today, you would have done some construction,
that would be costs that would not be passed on to the
general body of ratepayers but would be absorbed by
potentially shareholders in the future?

A I don't think I would say i1t that way, because
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1 I would like to think the actions we have taken thus far
2 are prudent.

3 We started construction under laws and

4 regulations that we thought would allow us to move

5 forward. What I think would happen is we would roll

6 those costs into base rates, not seek recovery because

7 we would be in the four-year plan. We would essentially
8 have to offset that with TAM, but we would not come seeck
9 a SoBRA as we would not move forward with building the
10 entire facilities.

11 Q Okay. Let me ask you this -- and I am just

12 going to -- I think that's all the questions I have

13 regarding SoBRAs.

14 I do have a question regarding the SCRM

15 mechanism, and I wanted to confirm that in December of
16 2017, you charged all but 200 million of the cost of

17 Hurricane Irma, was a $1.1 billion storm to income and
18 offset it by zeroing out the RSAM, correct?

19 A Yes, but 2017 was a set of unique facts and
20 circumstances. That is when President Trump, the first
21 time, passed the Tax Cuts and Jobs Act. I think we went
22 through very, very detailed math to show that that was
23 roughly $750 million, give or take, benefit owed to
24 customers. Rather than changing base rates, we used

25 that tax change to offset all the costs of Hurricane
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Irma, and, therefore, not surcharge customers. In
addition, we agreed to stay out for an additional year
under the then current settlement agreement and used
some of those remaining dollars to offset other storms
we had during that period of time.

So I view that as a very one-off situation
presented by the facts and circumstances at that point
this time.

Q Okay. And you also paid the vendors and
overtime employees who performed the $1.1 billion worth
of restoration with cash and not the reserve amount
dollars, correct?

A I'm sorry, can you say that again?

Q Yes.

You also paid the vendors and the overtime
employees who performed the $1.1 billion worth of
restoration work with cash and not RSAM dollars,
correct?

A Yes. I have yet to find any vendor who lets
me pay them in RSAM.

Q Okay. And looking finally at your SRB-8,
which is the mechanism to address potential tax law
changes. Do you see that?

A Yes.

Q This proposal is basically the same as
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1 paragraph 11 of the 2021 settlement, is that correct?
2 A I am going to say, yes, subject to check. I
3 don't know exactly for sure, but I believe that's what
4 it was modeled after.

5 Q Okay. I think for me that is all the

6 questions I have today. Thank you.

7 A Thank you, Ms. Christensen.

8 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Thank you.

9 Before we go to FEL, we are going to take a

10 break. Let's reconvene at 3:05. 10 minutes.

11 Thank you.

12 (Brief recess.)

13 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Let's go ahead and grab our
14 seats.

15 We let off, FEL, you are about to start

lo questioning with Mr. Bores, there in the witness

17 box, go ahead and pick up where you are about to

18 start. Okay.

19 MR. LUEBKEMANN: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
20 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: So I'm the only one that
21 can speak. They are back there. They are probably
22 aware of it because they turned me on.
23 MR. LUEBKEMANN : There we go.
24 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Awesome. Yeah, go ahead.
25 MR. LUEBKEMANN: All right. You can't get rid
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of us that easy. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

EXAMINATION
BY MR. LUEBKEMANN:
Q Good afternoon, Mr. Bores.
A Mr. Luebkemann, how are you?
Q I am well. I am happy to report that, as per

usual, OPC has crossed off very many of my questions for
you --

A Wonderful.

Q -- about all of them.

You had some questions with Ms. Christensen

about the SoBRAs that FPL is proposing in this case?

A I did.

Q And about the four years of rate increases
that the company has proposed?

A Yes.

Q I believe we have spoken about this before.
To your knowledge, FPL has never been denied recovery of

any SoBRA additions?

A Not to my knowledge.

Q Not even in part-?

A Again, not to my knowledge.

Q Turning to the ITCs in this case, as has been

well discussed, the company is proposing to apply those

in a one-year flow-through the year that each associated
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asset goes into service?

A Yes. That 1is correct.

Q I believe you coined the term flip-back
earlier this summer. Do you recall that?

A I do.

Q Since it's your term, could you explain what
that refers to?

A Yes. What I mean by the term flip-back is
that -- and let's just use a simple hypothetical. 1In
the first year, we put $100 battery into service, we get
a 30-percent ITC on that, so $30. So in the first year,
we will reduce that revenue retirement by $30. When we
get to year two, that $30 deduction is no longer there,
so we flip back to what I call a normalized revenue
requirement at that point in time absent the ITC.

Q And to be specific, that would be the
normalized revenue requirement for the depreciation of
that battery asset as though the tax credit had never
existed?

A That is correct. We took all of the tax
credit in year one, so there is no remaining tax credits
to be taken in years two through 20.

Q And by taking all of the tax credit in that
first year, that tax credit actually exceeds the value

-- the revenue requirement for that battery in the first
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year, right?

A Correct. It results in a negative revenue
requirement. I think if you look in 2026 in this case,
our ITC deduction in that year is bringing down the

$1.545 billion we are asking for by over $500 million.

Q And then in the next year, you get the
flip-back?
A Correct. All else equal, in 2027, it is

$545 million higher because we took that full amount in
year one, and the revenues that you need are not there
in year two.

Q And so this sort of cycle really begins this
year with the 2025 batteries going into service in
Northwest Florida and applying the ITC this year?

A I wouldn't say 1t necessarily starts this year
given that base rates aren't changing, so there is no
impact to the customer in '25. I think the first time
you really see it is when rates change here in 2026.

Q I guess that's what I mean. In 2026 customers
will be paying for the 2025 batteries for the first
time, right?

A Correct, but will be getting the benefit of
those batteries for the next 20 years.

Q Sure. But when they are paying for those

batteries, they will be doing so as though the ITCs that
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1 are associated with them had never exited right?

2 A Correct, because the ITC will have been fully
3 recognized in 2025.

4 Q But in 2026, that impact might seem bunted by
5 taking all of the ITCs for the batteries in 2026 in that
6 year?

7 A Correct. That is exactly how we thought about
8 it. That is, we continue to have batteries projected in
9 our ten-year site plan every year, and have a battery

10 ITC through at least 2037, maybe 2039. I can't

11 remember. We are going to continually be building

12 batteries such that every customer is going to get the
13 benefit of the ITC on a go-forward basis every year as a
14 result of that.

15 Q But in each subsequent year, once that ITC has
16 evaporated, it's been taken and it can't be applied any
17 more, it is only the addition of new batteries and the
18 application of their associated ITCs that masks the

19 flip-back from the year prior?
20 A That is correct.
21 Q Such that if you ever stop building batteries,
22 or stop getting ITCs for those batteries, there would be
23 something of a rate shock?
24 A I don't know 1if I would call it a rate shock.

25 There would be an impact in that year where you no
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longer build batteries because of the flip-back.

Q And FPL is proposing to add these batteries,
all the batteries that are in this case, and then the
ten-year site plan, based on a reliability need rather
than an economic need?

A That's a much better question for Mr. Whitley.

Q You had a discussion with Ms. Christensen
about downgradings and credit assessments of the
company?

A You are going to have to get a little more
specific. We had a lot of conversations around that.

Q Sure. Fair to say you had several

conversations on those topics?

A Over the past few months, yes, we have.

Q Okay. And also this afternoon?

A Yes.

Q FPL did receive a credit downrating after the

2009 rate case?

A That 1s correct. Our long-term borrowing rate
was reduced, as well as our short-term commercial paper
rate, borrowing rate, borrowing credit quality.

Q And would you say, recognizing that all of the
assessors do it frustratingly differently, would you say
it was about one notch for each of the major credit

rating services?
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A Yes. It was roughly a one notch downgrade,
correct.
Q Has the company ever done any analysis of the

impact that that caused for customers?

A I can't say with certainty. I was not at the
company back in 2009. In the time since I have been
here, I have not seen any analysis done around that.

Q And maybe that's a better way to ask it. You
are not aware of any analysis that has sought to
quantify any affect from that downgrade on customers?

A No. And I don't necessarily think just you
can look at a numerical quantification. I think there
is also qualitative factors. Were you able to issue
debt? Could you access the markets in times of turmoil?

Thankfully, from the really 2010 to the 2019
time period, we didn't have any real turmoil in the
markets. Thankfully, by the time 2019 came, we got our
tier one commercial paper issuer rating back just in
time for the COVID pandemic. Otherwise, we probably
would not have been able to borrow short-term funds
during COVID.

Q I appreciate what you are saying on the
qualitative side. Would it be fair to say that the
quantitative side of such analysis were to exist might

capture the increased cost of capital that would be
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1 reflected in the bills that customers are ultimately

2 paying?

3 A You are asking me to get very deep on a

4 hypothetical that we haven't done, so I think, yes,

5 right. As we talked about earlier, the lower credit

6 quality you have as an individual borrower, you have a

7 lower credit rating, you are going to have a higher

8 borrowing cost, and probably a harder time accessing

9 capital from the banks. You are probably going to have
10 to shop around a lot more than if you have a, I will say
11 above an 800 credit rating.

12 So I agree with the premise, that if you have
13 a lower credit rating, it's probably going to be a more
14 expensive cost to borrow.

15 Q Weighted average cost of capital, it's made up
lo of a couple of inputs, right? Chiefly the cost of the
17 equity and the cost of the debt, and the debt obviously
18 has subparts, but that's what's going into it?

19 A That is correct.
20 Q And if you were to lower the equity cost, I
21 think, through a series of intermediaries, you would end
22 up raising the debt cost, is that fair to say?
23 A Yes. All else equal, and in a simple
24 numerical math equation, you are balancing to 100, you

25 lower equity, you need to increase debt to get back to
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1 100.

2 0 Could we go to Exhibit DJL-11? This is at

3 C22-3312. And this is an exhibit to Mr. Lawton's

4 testimony. I don't know what we would do without the

5 zoom.

6 If we scroll down to the bottom, and I am

7 looking at B, at column B, has the average authorized

8 electric ROE for the U.S. In 2024, it was 9.69 based on
9 this chart. I know you said you don't track it

10 religiously, but does that seem like the right ballpark
11 to you?

12 A I have never seen this, so I don't know what
13 the source of all this is, so subject to check.

14 Q Okay. And you had a conversation with Ms.

15 Christensen earlier in which she suggested that the

lo current rate is about 9.88, do you recall that?

17 A I do.

18 Q It we scroll up to the top of this chart, it's
19 got, for 2009 -- I'm sorry, I guess it's really more the
20 middle -- the average authorized electric ROE in 2009

21 was 10.52 percent, do you see that?

22 A I do.

23 Q You write about the 2009 rate case and the
24 fallout of it in your testimony, right?

25 A I do.
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1 Q Do you recall the equity -- the return on

2 equity that the company was seeking in that proceeding?
3 A I do not.

4 Q Would you take, subject to check, that the

5 company had two witnesses, one of whom recommended a 12
6 to 13 percent range, the other of whom is currently the

7 president and recommended splitting the difference at

8 12.57
9 A One who 1s currently the what?
10 Q One of the two witnesses was Mr. Pimentel, who

11 recommended a 12.5 percent ROE, to split the difference
12 between Witness Avera's 12 to 13 percent?

13 A Again, I don't know, but I will take, subject
14 to check, your word for that.

15 Q Okay. It's in the order from that time. I
lo didn't want to drag you through another order, so I

17 moved things along, and will represent that that is what
18 the order says.

19 A Fair enough.

20 Q Are you aware that the Commission ultimately
21 set the ROE at 10.0 percent in that proceeding-?

22 A Again, I wasn't at the company, so I have not
23 looked at that or paid much attention, so subject to

24 check.

25 Q And subject to check, 10.0 percent would be
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1 250 basis points below Mr. Pimentel's 12.5, or 300 basis

2 points below Mr. Avera's 13 percent recommendation?

3 MS. MONCADA: Mr. Chairman, I kind of let this
4 go for a little to see if he was going to make

5 ultimately a relevant point, but I am failing to

6 see the relevance of the ROE testimony from many

7 years ago.

8 MR. LUEBKEMANN: I appreciate your indulgence,
9 Ms. Moncada. I —-- that is the end of my setup, and
10 I do plan to ask him some relevant questions now,
11 if that's all right.

12 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Perfect. Let's move on to
13 the relevance.

14 MR. LUEBKEMANN : Thank vyou.

15 BY MR. LUEBKEMANN:

16 Q In this case, a basis point of return on

17 equity is about $5 million, right, in 2026, a little
18 over, but we can call it five?

19 A I agree with that.

20 Q So 100 points where a full percent would be
21 about 500 million?

22 A Yes. I think Ms. Christensen and I talked
23 about that.

24 Q And so if the Commission were to give FPL an

25 ROE of 9.9 in this case, that would be 200 basis points
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off of what it's asking?

A Correct.

Q Still, subject to check, at or above the
current national average?

A Yes, but I think as I talked about with Ms.
Christensen, nothing about FPL is average, including our
business risk profile.

Q Sure. I understand that is your testimony.

If you will you allow me one more question on
2009, it is from his testimony.

You note in your testimony that that decision
reflected a denial of about 90 percent of the company's
ask in that proceeding?

A Just ground me. We are going all over, so I
want to make sure I am following. Where in my
testimony, please?

Q Sure. Give me one moment. This will be at
page, it starts on page 17 at line 23, and continues on
to the top of page 18.

A Yes, I follow.

Q Okay. And in this case, the company is

seeking $9.8 billion?

A A cumulative rate increase over the four-year
period?
Q Yes.
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A That's probably a much better question for
Witness Laney, but subject to check, I think that's
about right.

Q Subject to check, would four years of that $1
billion that we identified by the difference between
11.9 and 9.9 result in $4 billion cumulatively?

A In a pure numerical sense, yes, but I think we
have got to also talk about the qualitative factors that
would come associated with an ROE that low, and well
below what Witness Coyne recommends in this case.

Q Sure. But I am just asking you, you know,
simple terms, is that what it would be?

A Simple math, vyes.

Q And so if the Commission were to set the ROE
at 9.9, it would not be a rejection of 90 percent of the
company's ask in this case?

A No, it would not be 90 percent in simple math,
but it would be something probably higher than 40
percent, closer to 50 percent, given the flow-through
ramifications to '27, as well as the SoBRAs being set as
a lower midpoint.

Q In your earlier conversation with Ms.
Christensen, you talked about holding teams accountable
for hitting budgets, is that right-?

A I think it was holding my team accountable,
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but yes.
Q And your team's budget, and as other teams do
at the company -- let me ask it this way: Project

Velocity, which sets goals for efficiencies creation --
or for creating efficiencies, those goals get
incorporated into the budget is that right-?

A That's correct. We go through, I will call it
a velocity cycle, identify the ideas. A lot of times,
there is a cost associated with implementing the idea,
so the first thing we have to do is make sure that it is
CPVRR beneficial for customers. So once we idea a
project that we are going to move forward on, we put the
appropriate costs as well as the appropriate savings
into the budget.

Q Fair to say that there are savings in the
budget this year for Velocity ideas?

A Absolutely, as well as Accelerate and Momentum
before that.

Q That work has not stopped?

A It does not stop. I think in comments we have
made 1in prior depositions is it is hard to go through
that cycle when you have 400 people in your organization
focused on a rate case, doing discovery, and
depositions, and testimony, and everything that goes in

there. So it 1s not as voluminous as a process as 1t 1is
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when we are allowed to focus on the business and don't
have a rate case pending before us, and all the work
that goes along with that.

Q I have a quick follow-up here. If we could go
to SRB-4? And obviously I can see what this chart says.
I want to make sure I have your testimony right. You
said that this showed the volume of hurricanes
increasing over time?

A That's what it looks like since -- let me Jjust
take a look here.

Q If I think it's the 19 --

A Since the 1980s, really, it kind of stayed
flat in the '90s, and then it's gone up, but there were
higher peaks before that.

Q But you would say that the through line over
the course of the graph is hurricanes increasing over
time?

A I would agree with that, if we drew a straight

line through this, yes.

Q Does the company have any opinion on the cause
of that?

A Not to my knowledge.

Q In your testimony, you mention FPL's nonfuel

O&M per megawatt hour of generation cost, right?

A Just direct me, please, so I am following
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1 along with where you are.

2 Q Sure. Give me one second. So one place that
3 it's mentioned would be at page seven of your testimony,
4 lines six through seven, talking about FPL's nonfuel O&M

5 per megawatt hour cost.

) A Yes.

7 Q And you are very proud of these numbers?
8 A As we should be.

9 Q FPL's nonfuel O&M per megawatt cost has

10 decreased over time?

11 A It has.

12 Q And just to confirm, that -- what that is

13 measuring is the all-in costs, setting aside fuel and
14 capital for the generating plants involved, to generate
15 one megawatt hour of electricity for the company?

16 A Correct. That is our operation and

17 maintenance cost per megawatt hour of electricity.

18 Q But FPL does not track capital spending per
19 megawatt hour, right?

20 A I think we do. I would say it this way,

21 capital, itself, in nominal dollars per megawatt hour
22 Just doesn't make sense. Capital dollars themselves are
23 translated into a revenue requirement, and revenue

24 requirement per kilowatt hour is ultimately what hits a

25 customer's bill. So at the end of the day, we do track
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our revenue reguirements, our overall revenue
requirements per kilowatt hour and the impact it has on

customer bills.

Q If we go to Exhibit 876 at F10-21. And could
you read the -- are you there?

A It's loading.

Q Do you recognize this exhibit?

A It's a discovery response-?

Q Yes.

A Yes.

Q One that you sponsored?

A Yes.

Q Could you read the first line of the response?

A FPL does not track the capital expense per

megawatt hour cost.
Q Okay. Could we go to the big red binder, and

this is going go to be Exhibit 1220, or FEL 346C?

A I am sorry, repeat that for me, Jordan,
please.
Q Sure thing. It's FEL 346C. It would be

towards the back. Are you there?

A I am.
Q Okay. Do you recognize what this document is?
A I do.
Q And can you state what this document is? And
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1 let me preface this whole thing. This is a confidential
2 document. It's been designated confidential by the

3 company. I am not asking for you to reveal anything

4 that is confidential about it. As we have seen

5 throughout this case, there is information on documents

6 that have been designated confidential in their entirety
7 that is acceptable to share. I don't know where that

8 line is, so I would ask that you give counsel time just

9 to make sure that we are not verbalizing anything

10 confidential.

11 A I think I could say this is a credit rating

12 agency report from 2025.

13 Q Okay. And are you able to share from which

14 rating agency or not?

15 A I think it's best, since it's a relatively

16 newer report, we do not do that for confidential

17 purposes.

18 Q Fair enough.

19 If we go to page six?

20 MS. MONCADA: Mr. Luebkemann, page six of his
21 testimony or page six of the book?

22 MR. LUEBKEMANN: I apologize. Page six of

23 this document.

24 MS. MONCADA: Okay.

25 BY MR. LUEBKEMANN:
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Q It's Bates stamp 58568. And I will make you
the offer that we made yesterday, there is a magnifying

glass to the right of the computer just in case that's

helpful.

A Got it. Thank you.

Q Okay. Would it be -- well, actually, let me
ask you. Could you characterize what this page

generally is doing?

A I am not sure I completely understand what
it's doing.

Q Let me ask it this way: The main item on this

page would be a chart, do you see that?

A Yes.

Q And the chart has sections within it?

A It does.

Q And then there is a line at the top of the

chart that has basically headers for each of those

columns?
A Yes.
Q Without verbalizing anything reflected below

that, would it be confidential to share any of what the
headings of this chart would be?

A I think the best way I would answer that
guestion is if you look at my testimony, I think I say

there are two things the rating agencies analyze, a

premier-reporting.com

Premier Reporting (850) 894-0828 Reported by: Debbie Krick



2426

1 company's business risk profile and its financial risk
2 profile. Does that help?

3 Q Sure. Fair to say that these columns

4 generally, in some way, correspond to one or both of

5 those things?

6 A I would agree with that.

7 Q And if we go to the next page, page seven,

8 Bates 58569, really straining the limits of my eyesight.
9 Can you tell, with or without the magnifying glass,

10 whether the tables contained on this page correspond to
11 the headings of the last page-?

12 A It appears so.

13 Q And if I were to ask about any of the content
14 of any of the tables on this page, you would probably

15 say you cannot share?

16 MR. BURNETT: Mr. Chairman, I will just say

17 yes. We marked it confidential for a reason. This
18 is highly sensitive third-party information that we
19 cannot disclose.

20 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Does that help with the

21 answer?

22 MR. LUEBKEMANN: That does help.

23 BY MR. LUEBKEMANN:
24 Q Thank you very much, I at this that's all for

25 this do you.
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1 A Can I put the red binder away?

2 Q You can put the red binder away.

3 MR. LUEBKEMANN: If I could have just one
4 moment?

5 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Sure.

) BY MR. LUEBKEMANN:

7 Q Okay. Thank you.
8 I had a question referred to you by Mr.
9 Pimentel himself. If we could go to -- back to the big

10 red binder. Apologies. Trying to get our mileage out
11 of it. It took us a very long time put these together.

12 And this is Exhibit 255C, FEL 255C.

13 A I am there.

14 Q Okay. Do you recognize what this document

15 contains?

16 A These look like the incentive plan indicators
17 for the various business units within FPL.

18 Q And is this for 2024-7

19 A Yes.

20 Q Okay. Could we go to, it's Bates 21045? And

21 you are there?

22 A I am.

23 Q Okay. Do you see under the -- let me ask it
24 this way: Are these the finance goals, goals for the

25 finance department?

premier-reporting.com
Premier Reporting (850) 894-0828 Reported by: Debbie Krick



2428

1 A In 2024, it appears to look like that. Yes.
2 Q And are you able to -- can you read what the
3 first performance measure is? Yeah, sorry without

4 revealing confidential information. I apologize. Is
5 the first performance measure there able to be shared,

6 is the real question? I should pose that to counsel.

7 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: That's going to counsel.
8 MS. MONCADA: Which column are you

9 specifically referring, Jordan?

10 MR. LUEBKEMANN: So under the heading

11 performance measures, this would be the cell

12 directly blow that.

13 MS. MONCADA: That cell is okay.

14 MR. LUEBKEMANN : Okay.

15 BY MR. LUEBKEMANN:

16 Q Could you read that cell, Mr. Bores?

17 A Pursue improved preparation for the 2025 rate

18 case filing.

19 MR. LUEBKEMANN: And again, counsel, 1f we

20 look one cell to the right, would Mr. Bores be able
21 to read any information contained in that cell?

22 MS. MONCADA: I don't think so. I don't

23 believe so. I will be more affirmative and say no.
24 MR. LUEBKEMANN: I appreciate you removing the
25 doubt.
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Would Mr. Bores be able to share anything
about why the goals -- why the -- excuse me, why
the information contained in that cell is in
ratepayer interest?

MS. MONCADA: I defer to the witness. It
won't be confidential, yes, he can speak to it if
he finds nonconfidential words in which to describe
it.

BY MR. LUEBKEMANN:

Q And I will follow that up by saying I am
particularly interested in the first piece of
information there.

A Under the goals? The goals piece, I struggle
with trying to explain that one confidentially, just
given I am under NDAs for a lot of things.

MS. MONCADA: Okay. That's the answer. T
mean, 1f he was able to vocalize anything
nonconfidentially, he would have, but he can't, so
that's --

THE WITNESS: Let me try this way to be try
and be somewhat responsive to Mr. Luebkemann.

Settlement agreements have been a thing before
this commission and for FPL for many years. We
view those as balanced negotiated outcomes for both

customers and shareholders, and it's an important
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part of the regulatory construct here in Florida.
We get to come in and tell our story and have the
Commission ensure that we are acting in a prudent
manner before our customers.

My team, I think we have eight or nine of the
18 rate case witnesses that are supported by my
team, so it is a very important part of our
preparations in goals in 2024 in ensuring we
prepare a rate case before the Commission.

BY MR. LUEBKEMANN:

Q Thank you, Mr. Bores.

One more for you on this. If you were to go

to FEL 267C. Would this be the same document but for

20257

A Yes.

Q So the 2025 incentives by all the wvarious
departments?

A Yes.

Q You would not be any more able to share

information on this one, would you-?

A No, I would not.

Q Great. Thank you. Now you can actually set
the big red binder aside.

A Thank vyou.

MR. LUEBKEMANN: All righty. Well, the good
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1 news 1s we are potentially at the end of my
2 questions. I have been announcing stipulations at
3 the beginning of my crosses, so I just want to
4 confirm that there would not be any opposition to
5 this set of documents, and if there is not goes,
6 then I won't ask any gquestions on them.
7 MS. MONCADA: No objection from FPL.
8 MR. LUEBKEMANN: Okay. The exhibits, Jjust to
9 be clear, would be 1117, 1211 through -- 1211
10 through 1215, 1217 and 1226, and is there any
11 objection to those?
12 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Objections, is what he is
13 asking?
14 MS. MONCADA: No. No. No. We said no
15 objection.
16 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Okay.
17 MR. LUEBKEMANN: Well, then that really is all
18 my questions. Thank you very much, Mr. Bores.
19 THE WITNESS: Thank you, sir.
20 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Let's move to FAIR.
21 MR. SCHEF WRIGHT: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
22 EXAMINATION
23 BY MR. SCHEF WRIGHT:
24 Q Good afternoon, Scott.
25 A Good afternoon, Mr. Wright.
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1 Q How are you doing?

2 A I'm great today. How are you?

3 Q I am doing great. Thank you.

4 MR. SCHEF WRIGHT: One preliminary matter that
5 relates to an exhibit that I moved in earlier. I

6 said that all that I asked about were either FPL

7 ESR's. One of the exhibits was our FAIR 11 that

8 was moved in. It contained data taken directly

9 from the PSC's —-- from FPL's ESRs filed with the

10 PSC, but it was an exhibit from Mr. Lawton's

11 testimony DJL-2. I just wanted to clarify that it
12 was —-- 1t had exactly the same information, it was
13 not an ESR. I can't imagine there is any objection
14 to it. It was simply a tabulation of FPL's ROEs

15 over 2022 to the present.

16 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: I understand, but I will

17 ask. 1Is there objection to that that was moved in,
18 there wasn't there at the time, but --

19 MS. MONCADA: No objection.
20 MR. SCHEF WRIGHT: Great. Thank you.

21 BY MR. SCHEF WRIGHT:

22 Q Okay. This a predicate question for Mr. Bores
23 that I have asked other witnesses, and I just want you
24 to know it's a predicate question just so I want to make

25 sure he and I are on the same page in our understanding
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of what the midpoint ROE means.

When the PSC sets revenue requirements and
rates based on a specific midpoint ROE number, do you
agree that that ROE value is the fair and reasonable ROE

for the utility for the time period covered by the PSC's

order?
A Yes, inclusive of the range around that ROE.
Q But the revenue requirements and the rates are

set based on a single ROE number, correct?
A Correct. The midpoint, yes.
Q Thank you.

In asking this next question, I am not asking
for a legal opinion. I am asking you as the company's
policy witness, or one of its policy witnesses with
extensive experience in regulation.

Assuming that there are no other legal
restrictions, and for these purposes today, we can say
that there is no binding settlement prohibition of what
I am about to ask you. Assuming there are no legal
restrictions, could the PSC reduce a utility's rates if
the utility were earning significantly above its last
approved midpoint?

A Yes, I believe the FPSC, or the PSC has the
authority to do that.

Q Thank you.
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Do you recall whether that occurred in 1999
and 2002? I know you weren't with the company at the
time.

A I was still in high school then, Mr. Wright.
That was the least of my worries.

Q I know you are young, and we will come back to
that. Thank you.

I think you answered this question with Ms.
Christensen, but just to confirm, is it FPL's goal to
earn at the top of its range?

A I wouldn't say it's a goal. It's an ambition.
We strive to be better every day, and a function of
doing that, and a great incentive of having a range
around the midpoint ROE is to be able to take costs out
and allow us to earn a return above the midpoint if we
are successful in running the business and finding
efficiencies that benefit customers at the end of the
day.

Q And will you agree that FPL earned, on a
12-month basis, at the top of its range for all of 2018,
2019, 2020 and 20217

A Subject to check, I don't remember going back
that far, but subject to check, yes.

Q Okay. And close to the top in 20177

A Sounds right.
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1 Q Also close to the top from January 2022 to

2 present day?

3 A Other than I take exception with 2024, where
4 we earned an 11.4. I don't review view that as close to
5 the top, but subject to check, yes, I agree.

6 Q Okay. Thank you.

7 Mr. -- you and Mr. Luebkemann talked a bit

8 about risks, and the company's business risk profile

9 term you used for a few minutes. You did, at pages 19
10 through 22 of your testimony, you talk about external
11 event that can affect a utility's ability to serve,

12 correct?

13 A Yes.

14 Q And the point you are making is that the

15 company, any utility, needs a strong financial position
16 in order to be able to work through any such external
17 events, correct?

18 A Yes. And here in Florida, having more miles
19 of coastline and being on a peninsula, we have higher
20 risks than a lot of other utilities in the United
21 States.
22 Q And I think you highlighted geopolitical
23 risks, such as -- I don't think you mentioned the
24 Ukraine War, but with that include the Ukraine War?

25 A I think ramifications of the Ukraine War and
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what it's caused, disruptions to the fuel markets. We
all saw what happened in 2022 to natural gas prices when
Russia invaded Ukraine. They spiked. We talked a
little bit about uranium earlier, and how we have had to

move and diversify our supply chain because of Russian

sanctions. So, vyes, indirectly, there has been some
impacts.

Q You also mentioned the COVID pandemic,
correct?

A I did.

Q And would you also -- I don't think you

mentioned this right here, but would you also include
risks associated with a substantial capital expansion

plan for a utility, or for FPL specifically?

A Absolutely, and I do mention that in my
testimony.
Q Thanks.
Now, I -- do have I it right, am I remembering

correctly that the company plans to spend about $40
billion in new capital over the next four years?
A That is correct.
Q Thank you.
You further mentioned record-breaking
inflation at page 22. What records did the inflation in

2021 and '22 break? You are young, so I think you don't
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remember back as far as I do.

A I think it was the highest levels we have seen
since the 1980s.

Q Okay. Yeah, I think in the early '80s, I
think it was between 10 and 13 percent. Does that sound
familiar to you?

A I was born in the '80s, so again, not
something I was paying attention to back then.

Q I said you were young. Thank you.

Do you know where you got your 9.1 percent CPI
increase number?

A I do. That was actually pulled from Mr.
Coyne's testimony, an exhibit figure 7 he had in his
testimony.

Q Okay. Thank you.

A Federal Reserve Board of -- no, I am sorry. I
take that back. I don't know. It was in his testimony,
figure 7.

Q Yep, that's it. I don't know is a perfectly
acceptable answer. Thanks.

Does a utility need to be able to respond to
events such as we have discussed, storms, COVID,
whatever, and still earn at the very top of its
authorized range?

A So I view those as two very different paths.
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1 Do we need to be able to respond or have the balance

2 sheet to be able to respond for our customers? Yes.

3 Are we able to earn at the top of our range? We are.

4 But I think, as we talked about a bunch today, the only
5 way we are able to do that is by finding efficiencies

6 and maybe having some good luck, and all of that

7 benefits customers over the long-term.

8 The fact that we are earning at the top of our
9 range does not change customer bills over the settlement
10 period.

11 Q Well, my question was, do you have to earn at
12 the top of your range in order to be able to respond to
13 an unanticipated turn of events, and I think that's the
14 term you used, a storm, COVID?

15 A I think we need to have an appropriate return
lo to continue to attract capital from investors.

17 Depending on the market conditions, that may be a return
18 on equity above our midpoint ROE. I think 2022 is a

19 great example. We quickly went to the top of our range
20 because investors expected a higher return as interest
21 rates began to rise. But it was incumbent on FPL to

22 ensure we manage the amount of RSAM over the four-year
23 period to stay within our authorized range.

24 Q Again, these are predicate questions. Your

25 approved midpoint ROE from January '22 until August '22
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was 10.6 percent, correct?

A That is correct. I don't believe the trigger
went into effect --

Q I think the trigger went into effect either in
August or September of 2022, does that sound right?

A It does.

Q Thank you.

My question for you is: Could FPL have

provided safe and reliable service from 2022 through
today if it had earned exactly its approved negotiated

midpoint ROEs of 10.6 and 10.8 percent through the

period?
A We will always provide safe and reliable
service. I think it's can we continue to attract

capital to make the necessary discretionary investments
in the business that benefit customers, is the question
I struggle with over the long-term.

Again, I think it's important to note the only
way we get above the midpoint is by finding
efficiencies. And earning near the top end of the range
has had zero impact on customer bills over the
settlement term.

Q I think you sort of answered these questions
but I shall ask them.

Were there any necessary investments that FPL
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1 made during the last three-and-a-half years that it

2 could not have made with ROEs, achieved ROEs at 10.6 and

3 10.87?
4 A I can't answer that, Commissioners. Honestly,
5 I don't know. I know we continue to have access to

6 capital because of the book return and ROE we were

7 providing to our investors.

8 I think Project Velocity 1is a great example.

9 We are making a lot of discretionary investments as a

10 result of ideas we come up with in Project Velocity that
11 take O&M costs out of the business. Could we have done
12 that if I didn't have access to capital with a lower

13 ROE? I don't know sitting here today, but I do know

14 because we had an attractive return, given the market

15 conditions, we were able to continue to attract capital.
16 I think I have said a couple of times today

17 that we spent a lot more capital than we projected to

18 spend over this four-year period given we continue to

19 have access to the capital markets and could make those
20 investments that benefit customers.
21 Q My next question is: What do earnings, ROE,
22 have to do with being able to pursue efficiency
23 improvements?
24 A I think, as I said earlier, having an ROE, a

25 higher ROE, or an ROE that continues to attract capital
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1 allows you to make discretionary investments. I think
2 it's more the inverse. What do efficiencies have to do
3 with ROE? And efficiencies are the enabler that allow
4 us to earn above the midpoint ROE.

5 Q Well, I am getting at the question, if your

6 rates are set based on an ROE of X, 10.8 percent, that's
7 your current approved midpoint ROE, and you are solidly
8 and consistently earning at that ROE, why wouldn't you
9 make all of the efficiency improvements you could

10 otherwise make?

11 A Because I am not sure I could continue to

12 attract all the capital I need to make to make some of

13 these discretionary investments.

14 There are a lot of investments that are not
15 discretionary. I have to continue to support customer
16 growth. If someone comes to our territory and wants a

17 meter and, you know, a conduit, I have got to do that.
18 I have a duty and obligation to serve. I have got to
19 maintain my plants to ensure they continue to put

20 electrons on the grid.

21 So I think having a strong ROE is what allows
22 us to continue to attract capital and make those

23 discretionary investments when they are available and
24 needed.

25 Q Well, you get your capital from NextEra
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Energy, correct, your equity capital®?

A We do.

Q And I gather from my conversation with Mr.
Pimentel on Monday that you are concerned about the --
NextEra Energy's share price, is that fair?

A He may be. I am not so worried about that.

Q Okay. Will you agree that -- subject to
check, will you agree that NextEra Energy's share price
has fluctuated generally between somewhere in the low
$60 range to the mid $80 range for the last
three-and-a-half years-?

A Subject to check, yes, I agree with that. It
hasn't moved much over the last three-and-a-half years.

Q And will you agree that NextEra Energy has
been able to issue -- raise capital to new equity
issuances during this timeframe?

A Yes, I agree with that. And I attribute that
to the financial strength of FPL, in part.

Q We will agree on that.

If T could -- let me find this. I just need a
minute to find a document in here. Thank you.

Brian, if you could find master J2739, and
then there is a suffix number -- suffix letters AT in
lower case. Thank you.

This is actually part of the company's MFRs,
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and I think that it shows -- I believe this shows, in
the lower part of the table, that NextEra was able to
raise significant equity capital in 2000 -- pretty good
amount in 2023 and 2022, not so much in 2021, correct?
Am I in the wrong place?

A You are talking about the 4.5 billion in '23?

Q Yes, sir. Yes, that's the number I was
talking about.

A Yes, I see that.

Q Okay. I want to ask you a few questions about
the impact of RSAM on -- as used on current rates.

Predicate question, the approved RSAM per the
2021 settlement was 1.45 billion, correct?

A Yes, sir.

Q Without asking -- I understand there is some
confidential number about how much is left, but I think
a nonconfidential number is that as of the August
earnings surveillance report, the company had used a
little over $1.14 billion of the RSAM?

A That sounds right.

Q Okay. The number I have for the ESR is 305
million as of August, does that sound right-?

A Witness Laney 1s the numbers lady, so she
would know way better than I do.

Q Thank you.
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1 In a -- I understand there is some

2 confidentiality issue about the exact end-of-the-year
3 number, but would you agree that the anticipated

4 remaining balance of the RSAM at the end of 2025 is in

5 the ballpark of $200 or $300 million-?

6 MS. MONCADA: Mr. Wright, can I talk to you

7 for just a minute about the confidential nature of
8 the way you phrased the question? Thank you.

9 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Let's take a one-minute

10 impromptu break.

11 (Brief recess.)

12 MS. MONCADA: We are ready, Mr. Chairman,

13 whenever you are.

14 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Okay. Yeah, let's --1I

15 won't ask what the findings are, but it sounds like
16 you guys have --

17 MR. SCHEF WRIGHT: Yeah. Thanks. It was a
18 very efficient conversation.

19 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay.
20 MR. SCHEF WRIGHT: We have -- we really have
21 outstanding working relationships, so it's all
22 good.
23 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Excellent.

24 BY MR. SCHEF WRIGHT:

25 Q So I am not going to ask the question that I
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1 was going to ask the way I was going to ask it. I am

2 just going to make -- ask you to make an assumption, and
3 it's very simple.

4 We just agreed that nonconfidential

5 information shows that the company has used about $1.1

6 billion of RSAM as of the end of August of this year,

7 correct?
8 A Yes, sir.
9 Q Now, for the purpose of my next couple of

10 questions, I just want to ask you to assume that that

11 winds up being the number at the end of December of this

12 year.
13 A That's fair.
14 Q Okay. I haven't -- do I have it correct that

15 that means that the accumulated depreciation reserve for
16 the company would be $1.1 billion using this assumption
17 greater than it is had the company not used the RSAM?

18 A I think it would be less, but they don't let
19 me do debits and credits anymore.

20 Q Well, the depreciation -- the depreciation

21 reserve would be greater had you not taken the RSAM out,
22 correct?

23 A But doesn't your accumulated depreciation go
24 down such that your net book value goes higher at the

25 end of this?
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1 0 Yes.
2 A Then we are talking the same language.
3 Q Okay. Lucky us. Two -- are you an

4 accountant?

5 A They don't let me practice anymore. I still
6 have the letters but --

7 Q Two non-accountants speaking accountantease.
8 So if the depreciation reserve were greater,

9 then rate base would be less going into 2026, correct?

10 A I agree with that premise.
11 Q Thank you.
12 As a rule of thumb, do you have an approximate

13 understanding of how much either as a percent or in

14 dollars is a reasonable estimate of the revenue

15 requirements associated with a billion dollars of rate
16 base?

17 A High level, I think if you apply our pretax
18 welghted average cost of capital, let's Jjust say for
19 simple math purposes here in front of the Commission,
20 that's about 10 percent pretax, that would be roughly
21 $100 million.

22 Q Okay. So to the extent rate base is less than
23 it would otherwise have been, rates going into 2026

24 would be greater than they would otherwise have been,

25 correct?
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1 A I don't know 1if I can agree with that, because
2 I think using the RSAM, as I talked about with Ms.

3 Christensen, enabled us to not increase rates in 2024

4 and 2025, and commit to the four-year plan we are still
5 under.

6 The fact that we used the RSAM kept rates and
7 bills lower in both of those years. So simply coming

8 and saying and ignoring that fact and saying, you used

9 the RSAM and now suddenly rates are higher, well, no, if
10 we didn't use 1t, we would have had to seek a rate

11 increase and had higher bills much earlier.

12 Q Well, let's look at -- Brian, if you would, go
13 to master C20-3066. I hope that's Exhibit TJD-3. Nope.
14 Sorry. Well, let me ask this question while we are

15 here, because this would have been my -- otherwise, have
16 been my next question.

17 If T looked at this exhibit from Mr. Devlin's
18 testimony, is it -- is this accurate that it reflects

19 that FPL declared dividends on common stock of something
20 like $10 billion over the last four years?
21 A Yes, but I think at the same time, you need to
22 net that out with the last column of the capital
23 contributions NEE got in from -- or FPL got from NEE to
24 get to a net number that's probably going to be pretty

25 close to zero.
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Q Okay. Thank you.

Give me one -- I want to go to Exhibit TJD-2
now, but I have got -- I have got to get back up to
where that is in the exhibits. Sorry, I had my numbers
wrong. It's TJD-4, which is master C20-3067.

Mr. Bores, do you agree that on a cumulative
basis --

A I am sorry, can you hold on one second until
it loads, so I can make sure I am following you, please?

Q Absolutely. Certainly.

A Okay. I have it now.

Q Okay. Thanks, and thanks for interjecting
there.

Do you agree that approximately FPL's
recognized revenue --

MS. MONCADA: Schef, I am sorry, I don't have

it yet.

MR. SCHEF WRIGHT: Oh.

MS. MONCADA: I have it now.

BY MR. SCHEF WRIGHT:

Q Approximately, with the understanding that the
2025 number is estimated, FPL's revenue requirements
above the midpoint ROEs effective for 2022 through 2025
was roughly one-and-a-half billion dollars greater than

would have been had FPL earned exactly at the midpoint?
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1 A So I have never seen this exhibit, so I can't
2 say with specificity, nor do I know the math behind it.

3 Q Well, then I will just -- I will ask you the

4 question independently.

5 Do you know whether FPL's revenue requirements
6 exceeded the midpoint what revenue requirements would

7 have been at the midpoint ROEs?

8 A Yes, I think we have answered that. Yes.

9 Q Okay. And that's about a

10 billion-and-a-half-dollars?

11 A I am sorry, what's a billion-and-a-half?

12 Q The amount by which total revenue requirements
13 exceeded the midpoint ROE revenue requirements.

14 A I mean, subject to check, and not knowing the

15 underlying math, that's -- this is what the exhibit

16 shows.

17 Q Thanks. And I was trying to ask you the

18 separate question, do you know the -- do you know the

19 answer to that question, is that approximately accurate?

20 A I do not know. I am sorry.

21 Q That's a completely okay answer.

22 I just want to confirm something you stated in
23 response to questioning by Mr. Luebkemann. Did I -- do

24 I understand correctly that you don't have any analysis

25 or any specific evidence as to the impact, either in
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1 dollars or basis points, of the Commission's decision in
2 2010 on FPL's borrowing costs?

3 A I do not.

4 Q And you don't have any, and you are not aware

5 of any, correct?

) A Correct.
7 Q Thank you.
8 Did the Commission's decision in 2010 have any

9 effect on FPL's capital spending plans from 2010 going
10 forward?

11 A So I am going to preface my answer again with,
12 I did not join the company until 2011, nor join, I will
13 say, the financial planning area until 2015. So I don't
14 know with specificity. I have heard that, yes, it

15 impacted the capital plans coming after the rate case

lo order. Thankfully, we were able to enter into the

17 settlement, which allowed us to kind of move forward

18 with some investments until we got into the 2012 rate

19 case.
20 Q And would you agree that it didn't cause FPL
21 to violate any reliability criteria or safety
22 regulations?
23 A As I said earlier, we will always provide safe
24 and reliable service.

25 Q When I spoke with Mr. Pimentel on Monday, he
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1 said that if the ROE were set too low, it could or might
2 cause NextEra -- if FPL's ROE were set to low, it could
3 or NextEra Energy's share price to drop. That's a true
4 statement as made by Mr. Pimentel, correct?

5 A I generally agree with that. I think

6 investors value a stable regulatory environment and

7 predictability. So a sudden change in Commission

8 precedent -- or not precedent, but behavior, would spook
9 investors, for lack of a better term, and probably cause
10 our stock to drop. I think we saw that in 2009 after

11 the Commission decision at that point in time.

12 Q You weren't here, but do you know what

13 happened to the stock price the next day after the vote?
14 A I do not.

15 Q I do, but we will let it go. It went up, I

16 will tell you.

17 Do you believe that NextEra Energy's share

18 price would drop if the Florida PSC were to set FPL's

19 ROE in its decisions in this case at 10.28 percent, that
20 is, FPL's current ROE?

21 A So I don't want to speculate what investors

22 would do, and I think it's going to be the totality of
23 what the Commission does, not just one, I will say,

24 point as it relates to ROE, but the totality of how do

25 they adopt the four-year plan, and did they approve the
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four-year plan, and what it looks like.

As I said earlier, it 1is all the elements of
the '21 Settlement Agreement that has allowed us to be
successful over this four-year period, and weather a lot
of the headwinds we faced. So I can't say what
investors would do without seeing the overall package.

Q And would your answer be the same if I were to
ask you the same question, except substituting 10.5

percent for 10.8 percent, as I previously phrased the

question?
A Yes, it would.
Q I want to be really clear, we -- neither I nor

any of my clients that I have ever represented here have
every wanted to see FPL's stock down, FPL's credit
rating downgraded. I am not going there in any way. My
question -- that's a predicate statement to the question
I am going to ask you.

Do you believe that rating agencies would
actually downgrade FPL's credit if the PSC were to
approve FPL's reasonable and prudent rate base, O&M,
capital equity structure and set its ROE at
10-and-a-half percent?

A Again, I don't want to speculate what the
rating agencies would do. I think it's going to be the

totality of the package compared to what FPL asked for
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and what kind of predictability and stability, and more
importantly from a rating agency standpoint, cash flows
does that allow for over the next four-year period.
Q Thanks. That's all the questions I have.
Scott.
A Thank you, Mr. Wright.
CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Thank you.
FIPUG?
MS. PUTNAL: No questions.
CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Walmart?
MS. EATON: No questions.
CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: FEIA?
MR. MAY: ©No guestions.
CHATRMAN LA ROSA: All right. Staff?
MR. SPARKS: A few questions, Mr. Chair.
Thank vyou.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: sSure.

EXAMINATION
BY MR. SPARKS:
Q Good afternoon, Mr. Bores.
A Good afterncon, Mr. Sparks.
Q In response to a question from Ms. Christensen

earlier, you stated the RSAM can only be used to benefit
customers, is that correct?

A I am goiling to trust that's what I said. I
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don't remember those exact words, but ultimately RSAM
dollars, yes, they are there for the benefit of
customers to recover revenue requirements on either
investments or expenses on behalf of customers.

Q Thank you.

When FPL has earned above the ROE midpoint and
then uses the RSAM to earn at the top of the ROE range,
how does that benefit customers?

A I think we talked about that today. The RSAM
has really always been sized to allow FPL an opportunity
to earn at the midpoint. If we are able to earn above
the midpoint, it's 0&M efficiencies, it's maybe good
luck and some favorable weather. In the short-term
period of the settlement, that serves as a great
incentive for FPL to go find cost efficiencies.

Customers benefit when we come what back in
for a rate case like we are today. Our 0&M, as we have
gone through all the benchmarking, it saves our
customers $24 on a typical bill. That is how our
customers benefit from this mechanism in the four-year
plan, and that enables us to focus on the business and
find those efficiencies.

Q Couldn't all of those benefits have been
achieved if the RSAM were limited to the midpoint?

A I don't necessarily agree with that. Could we
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1 still find efficiencies? Yes. But I think, as I was

2 talking about earlier with Mr. Wright, there are times,
3 depending on market conditions, where it may be

4 important for us to go above the midpoint to continue to
5 attract capital to make those discretionary investments.
6 When your ROE is set at a time when interest

7 rates are one-and-a-half percent, and then suddenly jump
8 above five percent, investors' expectations change, and
9 I think our ability to go above the midpoint if needed
10 to be able to attract capital serves us very well, and
11 has served our customers very well during unforeseen

12 circumstances or volatile times in the market.

13 Q Over the last four years, if FPL earned at or
14 near the top of its ROE range and spent all or most of
15 the RSAM, isn't it true the RSAM was necessary to get to
16 or near the top of the ROE range®?

17 A Again, I don't agree with that

18 characterization. I think, as we talked about, the RSAM
19 was designed to get us to the midpoint. It is other

20 things that have allowed us to get above the midpoint,
21 with one of those primarily being O&M efficiencies and
22 other efficiencies we found in the business to reduce

23 our operating expenses.

24 Q And when you talk about the RSAM and TAM being

25 targeted to the midpoint, you are referencing FPL's
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budget, correct?

A Yes. I think in this case, IL-13, I am going
to go back to the prior rate case, there was probably
SRB-12, if I remember correctly, that had kind of a
cost-based formula for the amount of RSAM we needed.
And that i1s ultimately how we determined what we need or
what is appropriate to get to the midpoint.

Q And FPL's budget is based on or includes
projections of revenues and expenses, is that correct?

A Yes, 1t does.

Q And these projections of revenues and expenses
could be over or underestimated, is that correct?

A I think that's very fair.

Q And, therefore, the actual results could
deviate from those projections, correct?

A Yes. I think as we talked about, our capital
plan, compared to what we laid out over the last four
years during the settlement term, was significantly
higher, higher customer growth, higher inflation, that
all triculated into a much higher capital spend plan
than when we forecasted when we put that exhibit
together in the last rate case.

Q And speaking of the last rate case, I believe
you testified to the Commission that, quote,

approximately 90 percent of the requested RSAM amount is
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1 needed to allow FPL to earn the midpoint in 2024 and
2 2025; is that correct?

3 A Yes, I believe if I remember correctly, we
4 had, I will call it a risk adder in there. I want to
5 say that was prior to the settlement agreement, and

6 ultimately lowered revenue requirements that were

7 ultimately agreed upon as part of the settlement

8 agreement.

9 Q Thank you, Mr. Bores, that's all my questions.
10 MR. SPARKS: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
11 THE WITNESS: Thank you.
12 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Commissioners, questions?
13 Commissioner Passidomo Smith.
14 COMMISSIONER PASSIDOMO SMITH: Thank vyou,
15 Mr. Chair.
16 Just briefly. I am not trying to belabor
17 this, because I think it's definitely been talked
18 about a lot today. I am just kind going --
19 referring to page 35 of your testimony, you are
20 discussing those productivity improvements that
21 allowed FPL to earn at the top of the range. I
22 have heard O&M efficiencies, possible luck,
23 favorable weather. Is there any more, you know,
24 granularity to that?
25 I did ask this question of Mr. Pimentel, and I
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1 knew that I could probably get maybe just a little
2 bit more specificity to that. Is there anything

3 more you can share on that issue?

4 THE WITNESS: Yeah, let me give you two

5 examples that will maybe help kind of put some of

6 this in light.

7 So across our power generation fleet, we

8 operate 26 GE 7FA units, nine Mitsubishi units that
9 are all the same, and nine Siemens units that are
10 all the same.

11 We did a whole project called Reimagine Power
12 Generation, where we went in and looked at the

13 plant operating procedures and dispatch procedures
14 for every one of those plants. And no surprise,

15 pretty much every plant, even though they are

16 running the same technology, was different. So we
17 used AI to help us standardize that for each plant
18 such that all GE operating procedures now across

19 each plant are the same. All Siemens are the same.
20 All Mitsubishi are is same.
21 And now we are able to utilize new technology
22 that didn't exist five years ago as it relates to
23 the internet of things to go put sensors on all the
24 egquipment across these plants such that it's more
25 like your car today. Instead of changing your
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1 mile —-- or your o0il every 3,000 miles, you now have
2 a little sensor in your car that says, you have

3 35 percent o0il life left, such that we do not have
4 to go do preventative maintenance. We can do

5 predictive maintenance and don't need to have as

6 much maintenance activities going on.

7 At the end of the day, we centralized that

8 into what we call the Fleet Control Center. So we
9 now dispatch all of our power plants out of one

10 room in Juno Beach, Florida, which has saved us

11 fuel, operating expense and operating costs, and
12 allowed us to be a lot more efficient.

13 A second example is looking at our property
14 taxes. In Florida, you have an exemption for

15 intangible property. Intangible property is

lo technology embedded. As we started to look across
17 our grid, we have a lot of technology in all of our
18 smart grid equipment. All of this internet of

19 things we deploy to all of our PGD, there is
20 technology equipment. So we were able to save
21 significant property tax value associated with
22 having intangible property embedded in physical
23 assets that benefits our customers today in a much
24 lower property tax bill.
25 COMMISSIONER PASSIDOMO SMITH: Okay. Thank
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you. Yeah, I appreciate you going a little bit
more specificity.

And I am assuming -- I mean, this is
speculative, but I guess, you know, looking
forward, you know, the TAM is also supposed to be
set at -- you know, it's designed -- we have talked
about it's designed to be set at the midpoint, but
that -- those additional efficiencies that are
talking about could put you, you know, above that
range. Is there more product activity improvements
that can be made in this next four-year rate
case -- you know, rate cycle that you anticipate
could push you above that midpoint?

THE WITNESS: I am going to say I hope so, but
as I sit here today, I don't know what they are,
right.

We have been at this for 12 years now of
really going through the business and looking for
these, and so I like to think we have picked all
the low hanging fruit.

I think we are just scratching the surface on
AI, and I don't know what the opportunities that
is, and so we put forth the best forecast based on
what is known and knowable at this point in time.

Ultimately, 1if we have this four-year term, I

Premier Reporting

premier-reporting.com
(850) 894-0828 Reported by: Debbie Krick



2461

1 think it's going to go allow us to try and find

2 further efficiencies with new technologies that

3 probably don't exist as I am sitting here today,

4 that we will be able to implement in the business
5 and hopefully find further efficiencies.

6 But I think as we talked about, we are a much
7 bigger company than we were five, 10 years ago,

8 such as to move to the top end of the range, it's
9 $500 million of revenue requirements every year.
10 That's going to be very challenging to try and

11 find.

12 COMMISSIONER PASSIDOMO SMITH: Okay. My last
13 question, on page 37, you address estimated

14 investments and infrastructure. Just, again,

15 wanting to got get some examples of these

16 investments, and then wondering if any of these

17 investments are recoverable through other avenues,
18 such as the cost recovery clauses?

19 THE WITNESS: So, yes, I think storm
20 protection is a great example. We are going to
21 continue to finish our hardening program, continue
22 to move to our undergrounding program. I think the
23 generation assets, we spent a lot of time talking
24 about the solar and battery generation we are going
25 to do. We are still having significant customer
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1 growth. We are still going to have to maintain our
2 reliability as our system continues to grow. We

3 still need to maintain all of our T&D

4 infrastructure, maintain all of our generating

5 assets, maintain our nuclear fleet. Things are

6 Jjust a lot more expensive, and we are a lot bigger
7 company than we were, and so I it's really just a

8 culmination of all of those factors that leads to

9 our capital plan.

10 COMMISSIONER PASSIDOMO SMITH: Okay. Thank

11 you very much.

12 Thanks, Mr. Chair.

13 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Great. Thank you.

14 Further questions?

15 Let's send it back to FPL for redirect.

16 MS. MONCADA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I think
17 in lieu of redirect, I would like to address the --
18 and you weren't here for the preview of this, but
19 there was an exhibit that OPC introduced through

20 Mr. Bores, which I think was unfair to question him
21 on because it was incomplete.

22 CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay.

23 MS. MONCADA: And so I think, in lieu of

24 crossing him -- or, I am sorry, redirecting him on
25 that exhibit, I would like to either exclude the
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exhibit from the record, or make sure that the full
exhibit is entered.

And my understanding, my read of the rule,
that's Florida Statutes, section 90.108, is that it
was OPC's burden, not FPL's, to admit the full
exhibit.

I have had some discussion with staff about
this, but not fully, so I don't know if you need to
turn to them on this, but would like to either
exclude the exhibit, or have the exhibit entered in
full.

I happen to have copies here, not 30 copies,
but I have a number of copies here, if that would
be sufficient. But I want to make clear it is
OPC's burden, and I don't want to set the precedent
that FPL is here to bail out OPC, or any party for
that matter, when they fail to meet their
obligations under the rules.

MS. CHRISTENSEN: Can I be heard in response
to that?

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Yes. And the exhibit is
identified, and both parties are aware of the
exhibit?

MS. CHRISTENSEN: Yes. I know -- I know the

exhibit that she's discussing. And I also am aware
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of the evidence rule that she's referring to.

I did want to make and point out that nowhere
in the OEP or the second revised OEP does it say
anywhere that the Rules of Evidence are going to be
applied to this commission proceeding. The first
time that the Rules of Evidence appeared was in the
Commission's order on corporate representatives.

So that's number one.

Number two, even if we are applying the Rules
of Evidence, it talks about whether or not, in
fairness, the full and complete document should be
entered into the record. And given that this was a
confidential document, in an effort to streamline
the amount of confidential material that would be
entered into the record, we created an excerpt.

I have no objection to providing the full
documentation. That's certainly, according to the
Rules of Evidence 90.108, our burden. I am happy
to accept Ms. Moncada's offer to provide the full
and complete document. It was a document that was
provided by FPL in discovery, so, you know,
certainly we could have obtained it and provided it
before the conclusion of the hearing.

I just wanted to make those observations for

the record. And if Ms. Moncada can provide us with
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1 a copy, we can certainly make the additional copies

2 necessary, or if it would be sufficient just to

3 have a full and complete copy for the court

4 reporter and the Clerk, so that we don't have

5 unnecessary full copies of the document floating

) around in the hearing room. That may be the most

7 efficient way to put in the complete record. We

8 have, obviously, no objection to that.

9 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Just to clarify, do you
10 need a full and complete copy of the exhibit? I
11 assume you do not.

12 MS. CHRISTENSEN: ©No, we don't have an

13 objection to having the full document of the

14 Moody's report entered into the record and, you
15 know -- but we did want to make the observations
lo that we put into the record. And we are willing to
17 accept Ms. Moncada's offer to provide in

18 documentation.

19 The question is, given where we are in the
20 proceeding, whether -- she said she had something
21 less than the 30 copies that we would normally

22 provide and pass out to all the Commissioners,

23 well, since we are at the point of putting the

24 documentation into the record, I am happy to make
25 30 copies. I just think it would probably be an
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1 inefficient use of a confidential document, because
2 I don't know —-- unless y'all want to see the full

3 document, we would just enter into the record for

4 the Clerk and for the Clerk's Office.

5 CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: I am going to -- go ahead,
6 Ms. Moncada.

7 MS. MONCADA: I have -- if you -- 1if Your

8 Honors would like copies, I certainly have copies

9 for you all, but we are fine with having a copy for
10 the court reporter and whoever else -- I am sorry,
11 the Clerk's Office. Thank you. Thank you, Mr.

12 Burnett. Happy to do that.

13 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: I am clearly going to go to
14 my Advisors on this.

15 MS. HELTON: We don't need to get into a

lo discussion or argument about whether the evidence
17 code applies, Mr. Chairman. I have thoughts on

18 that, but I do think that the better practice, when
19 there is an objection to an excerpt of an exhibit
20 being used, the evidence code does provide for the
21 party who takes issue with the excerpt to have the
22 party who is using the excerpt provide the full and
23 complete copy of that exhibit.

24 So I think we have reached a fair resolution
25 here. I think that the exhibit can be provided to
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the Clerk and whoever wants to see the full
exhibit. But I think most importantly, that the
full exhibit should be included as an exhibit in
the record.

CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: No objections?

MS. CHRISTENSEN: No. No. And we would be
actually be fine with that. We would just ask that
the full document be substituted for -- I think
it's Exhibit 821.

MS. HELTON: That's correct.

MS. CHRISTENSEN: Or do would want to have it
renumbered and add it at the end, and move in 821
and the full exhibit as a separate exhibit so that
the record is clear?

MS. MONCADA: I would object to admission of
821. Let's just have the full one in.

MS. HELTON: Okay. Okay. So no 821, which
was the excerpt, and it sounds like that everyone
is in agreement that we will have a new numbered
exhibit, which is?

MR. STILLER: 1530.

MS. HELTON: 1530, which will be the complete
and full Moody's report for whatever time period
that was.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: And that's ready to be
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1 proved into the record now? Okay.

2 M3S. CHRISTENSEN: Yes.

3 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Without objection.

4 MS. CHRISTENSEN: We would ask that that be

5 the 1530, the full and complete Moody's report be
6 moved into the record. The only other exhibit we
7 referenced was 541, but I believe that may already
8 be in the record. I just want to confirm that.

9 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Can we confirm 5417

10 MS. HELTON: CEL 541-»

11 MS. CHRISTENSEN: By believe so. It's --

12 MS. HELTON: I'm not showing that as being --
13 MS. CHRISTENSEN: It's the interrogatory

14 response, I believe it's to 115 and 116. I think
15 it was —--

16 MS. HELTON: Okay. That's 538, I think,

17 maybe.

18 MS. CHRISTENSEN: Oh, 538, then. Okay.

19 MS. HELTON: And that has been admitted.
20 MS. CHRISTENSEN: Okay. Thank -- then that's
21 all I had. Thank you.
22 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: All right. SO ——
23 MS. MONCADA: Mr. Chair, I have not moved any
24 exhibits yet. If it's time -- if now is the right
25 time to do that.
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CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Well, let's move 1531 into
the record. So moved.

MR. STILLER: 1530.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: 30, sorry. And I even

wrote 1t down,

(Whereupon,

identification and received into evidence.)

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA:
MS. MONCADA:
CHAIRMAN LA ROSA:
so moved.
(Whereupon,
evidence.)

into

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA:

that needs to be moved into the record?

MR. LUEBKEMANN:

few from FEL.

We referenced Exhibit 181.

move that in with Mr.

move that one in now,

We would move 876,

1215, 1217 and 1226.
CHAIRMAN LA ROSA:
MR. LUEBKEMANN:

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA:

1530 into the record,

Exhibit No.

Sure,

Exhibit Nos.

so moved.

1530 was marked for

FPL, you are recognized.
125 through 132.

132, seeing no objection,
125-132 were received

Any other -- anything else

Thank you, Mr. Chair. Yes, A

We will let OPC

Lawton, so I am not asking to

Just to clarify.

1220, 1117, 1211 through
Are there objections?

And 1226,

ves.

Are there objections?
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Seeing no objections, so moved.

(Whereupon, Exhibit Nos. 876, 1117, 1211-1215,
1220 & 1226 were received into evidence.)

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Anything else that needs to
be moved into the record?

Okay. Seeing none. It's almost five o'clock
here on Friday. I just -- I am going to -- I am
not sure I need to ask, and I'm not saying that
disrespectfully, because I know what my decision
are.

Are we prepared for Monday? Is there any —--

MS. MONCADA: We are prepared for now, if that
is your pleasure. If you would like to proceed, we
are also good with that. So however you decide, we
are ready.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: This is the question I was
going to ask. If I can ask the parties, how much
time do you need for Witness Cohen?

MR. MARSHALL: Just speaking for us, somewhere
in the range of one to two hours would be my
estimate.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: OoPC?

MR. PONCE: I was going to say the same thing.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay. So if it's okay, we

are going to pick up Ms. Cohen on Monday. All the
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other witnesses that are scheduled, are there any
issues? I know that we have a new lineup of
witnesses that are prepared for Monday.

MR. STILLER: Mr. Chair, based on what we have
heard, and what we previously have scheduled, it
looks like Monday, and I am saying this and looking
at everyone and see if anyone shakes their heads,
we will start with Powers and then Herndon, and
then Cohen would be the apparent order now. After
that, for everyone's information, we would move to
OPC witnesses, and then finish the day with the
FEIA witnesses.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay. So any questions on
that for Monday start?

MR. PONCE: No objection from OPC.

MR. LUEBKEMANN: Neither from FEL.

MR. STILLER: I am sorry, I was I think was
being asked to repeat what I Jjust said.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Please do, then.

MR. STILLER: First witness will be Powers.
Second witness will be Herndon. Third witness will
be Cohen. Then we will move to the OPC witnesses,
and then to the FEIA witnesses, and somewhere in
there, there will be lunch.

CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Somewhere in there.
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1 MS. MONCADA: Mr. Chairman, may I have the

2 witness be excused, please?

3 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Yeah, I feel bad. Sorry, I

4 held you a little long. You may be excused.

5 THE WITNESS: Thank vyou.

6 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Mr. Bores, thank you for

7 your testimony.

8 (Witness excused.)

9 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay. So let's go ahead,
10 and obviously we will break for today. It sounds
11 like we are all aware of what the schedule is. No
12 one has asked the question, but we will start at
13 nine o'clock on Monday morning. I know that's
14 important, so 9:00 a.m. Monday morning, and thank
15 you guys for this week. I know it's been long.
16 MR. STILLER: Thank you.

17 (Transcript continues in sequence in Volume
18 12.)

19
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